COLLECTIVE BARGAINING CONTRACT

FY 2015/2016 - FY 2017/2018

GENERAL UNIT

CITY OF SALEM and the HOUSING AUTHORITY OF THE CITY OF SALEM

AND

LOCAL NO. 2067/COUNCIL 75
AMERICAN FEDERATION OF
STATE, COUNTY AND MUNICIPAL
EMPLOYEES
(AFL-CIO)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAM	/BLE	1
ARTICL	_E 1 – RECOGNITION	1
1.1		
1.2	Excluded Employees	1
ARTICI	LE 2 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	1
2.1	Traditional Management Rights	
2.2	Right to Subcontract	
ARTICL	_E 3 - UNION SECURITY	2
3.1	Discrimination Because of Union Activity Prohibited	
3.2	Union Activity on City Time	
3.3	Union Dues	
ARTICL	LE 4 - UNION REPRESENTATIVES	5
4.1	AFSCME Representatives	
4.2	Union Officers	
4.3	Union Stewards	
4.4	Contract Negotiations and Renewal	7
4.5	Use of City Bulletin Boards	
4.6	Union/City Meetings	8
4.7	Security/Access	8
ARTICL	LE 5 - DIRECT COMPENSATION	8
5.1	Compensation Plan	8
5.2	Special Salary Adjustments	9
5.3	FLSA Exempt Employees	
5.4	Classification/Reclassification	
5.5	Pay Periods	
5.6	Pay Step Progression	
5.7	Correction of Paycheck Errors	10
ARTICL	LE 6 - INSURANCE BENEFITS	
6.1	Health Care Benefit Program	
6.2	Health Benefit Design Committee	
6.3	Health Care Benefits Premium Contribution	
6.4	Medical Dental Vision Benefit	
6.5	Plan Documents	
6.6	Long Term Disability Insurance	
6.7	Life Insurance	
6.8	Workers' Compensation	
6.9	Employee Opt Out	
6.10	The Housing Authority of the City of Salem (SHA) Health Insurance Benefits.	17

ARTICL	LE 7 - RETIREMENT PLAN	17
7.1	PERS/OPSRP	17
7.2	Deferred Compensation	18
	LE 8 – HOLIDAYS	
8.1	Regular Holidays	
8.2	Holiday Time	
8.3	Floating Holiday	
8.4	Holidays for Part-Time Career Employees	
8.5	Holidays During Paid Leaves	
8.6	Holidays Worked	
8.7	Holiday Pay Upon Termination	
8.8	Holiday Bank	20
	LE 9 - VACATION LEAVE	
9.1	Vacation Accrual	
9.2	Crediting of Vacation Accrual	
9.3	Vacation Accrual While on Leave	
9.4	Maximum Accumulation	
9.5	Transfer of Vacation Leave	
9.6	Vacation Pay Upon Termination	22
	LE 10 - SICKNESS AND INJURY LEAVE	
10.1		
10.2	Transfer of Sick Leave	
10.3	Use of Sick Leave	
10.4	Sick Leave Verification	
10.5	Protected Leave	
10.6	Bereavement Leave	
10.7	· ·	
10.8	Catastrophic Leave	25
	LE 11 - OTHER LEAVES	
	Union Leave	
	Jury Duty	
	Educational Leave	
	Authorized Leave Without Pay	
11.5	Government Leave	27
	E 12 - CONDITIONS UPON USE OF LEAVE	
	Notification of Absence	
	Failure to Return from Leave	
12.3	Unauthorized Absence	28
ARTICL	LE 13 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	29
13.1	Definitions	29

13.2	Posting of Work Schedules	31
13.3	Changes in Work Schedules	31
13.4	Continuous Operations Scheduling	32
	Rest and Meal Breaks	
13.6	Overtime Eligibility	33
	Overtime Distribution	
13.8	Compensatory Time	34
	Shift Differential	
	Emergency Situation Minimum Hours	
	Reporting Time	
	Call-Back Time	
	Standby Time	
	Emergency Operations	
	Overtime Pay for Split Shifts	
	Changes from Daylight Savings to Standard Time	
	Bilingual Pay Incentive	
10.17	Dimigual F dy moonavo	0,
ARTICI	E 14 - WORKING CONDITIONS	38
	Safety	
	Emergency First Aid	
	Uniforms and Protective Clothing	
	Clean up Time	
	Tools and Equipment (Fleet Services Employees only)	
	Inmate Work Release Crews	
14.7		
14.8	· ·	
_	Human Resources Rules Revisions	
	Hazardous Materials	
	Required Driver License	
	Inclement Conditions	
	Health Examinations	
14.13	Tiealui Examinations	42
∧ DTICI	E 15 – VACANCIES	42
_	Filling Vacancies	
	Written Offers	
	Working out of Class	
	Acting In Capacity	
15.5	Probationary Periods	44
∧ DTICI	E 16 – LAYOFF	15
16.1		
_	Order of Layoff	
	Layoff Status	
	Order of Recall	
	Replacement Employment	
16.6	Integrity of Job Classifications	48

16.7 Part-Time	e Exempt Employees Excluded	48
ARTICLE 17 - DIS	SCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE	48
17.1 Disciplina	ary Action	48
	Grieve Discipline	
	e Probationary Employees	
	el Records	
	ssistance	
ARTICLE 18 - DIS	SPUTE SETTLEMENT	50
	e Definition	
18.2 Exclusive	e Remedy	50
	nits and Procedures	
	es at Step 1	
	es at Step 2	
	es at Step 3	
	es at Step 4	
	Discussion Permitted	
	itiality	
	ion of Substitutes	
	from Work Station	
10.11 Absence	TIOTI WORK Station	
ARTICLE 19 – M	AINTENANCE OF STANDARDS	56
ARTICLE 20 – PF	RODUCTIVITY	56
ARTICLE 21 – NO	ON-DISCRIMINATION	56
ARTICI F 22 – NO	O STRIKES OR SANCTIONS	56
ANTIOLE ZZ TV	0 011(11/20 01(0/1(10110	
ARTICLE 23 - AM	MENDMENTS	57
ARTICI F 24 – SA	AVINGS CLAUSE	57
,	(VII. 100 02) 1002	
ARTICI F 25 - JO	INT LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	57
25.7 Members	ship	58
	nal Guidelines	
25.5 Operation	ital Guldelities	
ARTICI E 26 - DE	RUG TESTING	50
	ation	
	d Conduct	
	uulto	
∠o.o Test Res	sults	

ARTICLE 27 - CONTRACT TERMS	61 61
27.2 Execution	
APPENDIX B – SELECTIVE SALARY ADJUSTMENTS	
APPENDIX C – BUILDING AND SAFETY INCENTIVE PAY	82
APPENDIX D - FLEET SERVICES INCENTIVE PAY	84
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT	86
MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT	87

PREAMBLE

This Contract, entered into between the City of Salem, an Oregon municipal corporation, and the Housing Authority of the City of Salem (SHA), a municipal corporation hereinafter referred to as "City", and Local 2067/Council 75, American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, hereinafter referred to as "Union", has as its purpose the promotion of harmonious relations between the City and the Union, the establishment of an equitable and peaceful procedure for the resolution of differences, and the establishment of rates of pay, hours of work, and other conditions of employment.

NOW THEREFORE the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 – RECOGNITION

1.1 Representation of Career Status and Part-Time Exempt Employees.

The City recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive employees' representative for all initial hire probationary and all career status and selected part-time exempt employees in classifications shown in Appendix A. Specifically, strike prohibited employees are excluded from Union representation in this bargaining unit, as defined by ORS 243.736.

1.2 Excluded Employees

- A. Employees neither covered by this contract nor represented by the Union are those who are:
 - (1) Represented by a labor organization other than the Union;
 - (2) Employed in seasonal positions,
 - (3) Employed in career or part-time exempt supervisory, confidential, or managerial positions (as defined in ORS 243.650(6), (16) and (23) respectively).

ARTICLE 2 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

2.1 Traditional Management Rights

Except as specifically limited by the express provisions of this contract, the City retains traditional rights to manage and direct the affairs of the City in all of its various aspects and to manage and direct its employees. The City's management rights include, but are not limited to, the following: to plan, direct, control and determine all the operations and

services of the City; to supervise and direct the working forces; to establish the qualifications for employment, the content of classification specifications and to employ employees; to schedule and assign work, including overtime; to establish work and productivity standards and, from time to time, to change those standards; to determine the methods, means, organization and number of personnel by which such operations and services will be made or purchased; to make and enforce reasonable rules and regulations; to discipline; to change or eliminate existing methods, equipment or facilities; all provided, however, that the exercise of any of the foregoing management rights will not conflict with any of the expressed written provisions of this contract.

2.2 Right to Subcontract

- (a) The City will have the right to subcontract the work performed by bargaining unit members during the term of this contract without bargaining the decision or the impact of such subcontracts. The City will notify the Union of its intent to subcontract the work performed by bargaining unit members by providing the Union with the Request for Proposal. The Union will have the right to schedule a meeting(s) as prescribed in Article 4.6 to discuss such prospective subcontracting and to request additional information regarding such subcontracting from the City. The City must be able to document that the decision to contract out work represents a reasonable business decision. In addition, the Union may appear before the City Council under "Appearance of Interested Citizens" to present its concerns and suggestions to the City Council with respect to the subcontracting decision.
- (b) Employees who are laid off as a result of subcontracting as described in Article 2.2(a), will be eligible for severance pay in the amount of twenty five (\$25.00) for each full month of service computed from the employee's continuous service date. In addition, such employees will receive a written notice describing how they can contact the Human Resources Department to obtain information about current position vacancies. The City also will provide the name(s) of such employees to the contractor who is awarded the contract for services.

ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY

3.1 Discrimination Because of Union Activity Prohibited

The City will not interfere with or discriminate in respect to any term or condition of employment against any employee covered by this contract because of membership in the Union, or legitimate activity as provided in this contract on behalf of the members of this bargaining unit. The City will not encourage membership in another Union.

3.2 Union Activity on City Time

The parties agree to the primary principle that Union activities will normally be carried on outside of working hours. It is further recognized that there are reasonable limited deviations from this policy such as posting of Union notices and distribution of literature, which does not require substantial periods of time. Where such activities cannot reasonably be performed except during scheduled working hours, and where such activities are performed without disruption of employee work performance, they are authorized and may be done without loss of pay to the employees involved.

Not more than fifteen (15) minutes shall be granted for the Union representative to make a presentation at the orientation of new employees on behalf of the Union for the purpose of identifying the Union's status, organization benefits, facilities, related information and distribution and collecting membership applications. This time is not to be used for discussion of labor/management disputes. The City will when possible provide the Union at least ten (10) days notice of the time and place of new employee orientation meetings.

The City may change the orientation program in the future to be held at a set time/day for all new hire employees. If/when this orientation program change occurs; the Union will be notified of the set time/day of orientation in advance and will be provided opportunity to distribute Union information to new employees.

Union Executive Board Members and Shop Stewards will be permitted to utilize City email for notice of steward trainings or other official union business provided that the content is text only.

3.3 Union Dues

The terms of this contract have been executed for all employees in the bargaining unit, not solely for members of the Union. The parties recognize that each employee will bear a lawful fair share of the costs incurred by the Union in meeting its responsibilities to negotiate and administer this contract for all members of the bargaining unit. Therefore, in accordance with applicable state law, the following provisions of Union dues are agreed to:

- (a) Union or fair share dues will be deducted from each employee's pay beginning with the first full pay period following the date of hire.
- (b) Such sums will constitute the employee's dues if he or she is a member of the Union, or will otherwise constitute the employee's fair share service fee. Such deduction will be made only if accrued earnings are sufficient to cover the service fee after all other authorized payroll deductions have been made. The parties recognize that no voluntary authorization request for the

- deduction of fair share fees is necessary as this article contains the authorization for these deductions.
- (c) The deduction and disbursement to the Union of dues and fair share service fees as provided herein will be accomplished each pay period, and payment to the Union will be made by one check which contains all the authorized deductions in one aggregate amount. Payment to an approved charity as provided herein will be deducted and made separately to the designated charity within the same time limits as dues and fair share service fee deductions are made. Fair share service fees will not be expended for partisan political purposes by the Union.
- (d) Any employee objecting to the fair share service fee based upon bona fide religious tenets or teachings of a church or religious body of which the employee is a member will require the employee to inform the City and the Union in writing of the objection. Upon receipt of the written objection, the City will be required to continue to make the monthly fair share service fee deductions from that employee's pay, but to hold the deductions apart from the aggregate deductions sent to the Union until the employee and the Union identify in writing to the City, to which charity the reserved and future deductions should be sent. The objecting employee will be obligated to meet or communicate with the Union and identify a mutually agreeable nonreligious charity to which the City will be authorized to send the objecting employee's fair share service fee deductions.
- (e) The City will not be held liable for errors in deductions provided in this article, unless the City fails to make proper and corrective adjustments of the error within a reasonable time, not to exceed three (3) pay periods from the date of City's discovery of the error, or written notice from the employee or Union of the error. The parties agree that corrective adjustments will be taken in prorated amounts from an employee's pay if the employee asserts that a single adjustment would create a hardship to the employee. The Union agrees to indemnify, defend, and hold the City harmless against any claims made or suits begun against the City as a result of this Article 3. The Union further agrees and pledges to provide any employee objecting to fair share deductions minimum due process rights within the Union's established appeal process during its handling of that objection.
- (f) The Union may grieve any failure by the City to meet its obligations under this article, provided, however, no grievances will be permitted over any dispute between a fair share service fee employee, the City or the Union concerning any of the provisions of subsection (d) of Article 3.3. Such disputes are solely between the Union and the objecting employee, and there will be no recourse available to either the Union or the objecting employee, or both, through this contract.

- (g) The City shall provide electronic employee list(s) each month to the Union that will include all new and terminated employees in the bargaining unit, address, classification or job name, employee identification number, department/division names and addresses, and the employee's dues amount or fair share contributions.
 - The City may require the Union to pay for any costs related to producing employee data, requested by the Union and not included in this contract.
- (h) All members of the bargaining unit who are members of the Union as of the effective date of the Agreement or who subsequently voluntarily become members of the Union shall continue to pay dues, or the equivalent, to the Union during the term of this Agreement. This section shall not apply during the 30-day period prior to the expiration of this Agreement for those employees who, by written notice sent to the Union and the Employer, indicate their desire to withdraw their membership from the Union.

The Union shall indemnify and the Union and employee shall hold the City harmless against any and all claims, damages, suits, or other forms of liability which may arise out of any action taken or not taken by the City for the purpose of complying with these provisions.

ARTICLE 4 - UNION REPRESENTATIVES

4.1 AFSCME Representatives

- (a) The Union may, from time to time, be represented by and communicate to the City through officers, agents or other representatives of the International Union (or its subdivisions) with which it is affiliated. The Local Union President shall certify the name, office, and business address of such representatives to the City's Human Resources Director. The City may refuse to recognize such representatives until so certified.
- (b) The City agrees that Union representatives accredited by the Union shall be accorded reasonable access to City premises for the purpose of Union business, provided that such access does not interfere with the performance by City employees of their duties and further provided that such representatives shall give reasonable notice to the Human Resources Director of their intent to exercise the privileges of this section.
- (c) Such Union representatives shall have the right to participate in Union/City meetings and grievance meetings above Step 1 of this contract's grievance procedure. Such Union representatives may participate in Step 1 grievance meetings upon advance request made to the City's Human Resources Director.

4.2 Union Officers

Within five (5) days following the election or appointment of any officers of the Union Local, the President of the Union shall certify the names and titles or offices of such officers to the City's Human Resources Director. The City may refuse to recognize the authority and prerogatives of any such officer until he or she is so certified.

4.3 Union Stewards

- (a) It is recognized by the City that Union stewards are desirable for the proper administration of the terms of this contract. The Union shall appoint stewards from among its active employee members and shall make a diligent effort to have a steward in each work area having employees represented by this exclusive bargaining agent.
- (b) The duly elected vice-president of the Union shall be known as the Chief Steward.
- (c) Stewards shall have the right and duty to represent individual employees in the bargaining unit and with respect to grievances as defined by this agreement in accordance with provisions of Article 18. Such representation shall be accorded any employee in the bargaining unit.
- (d) Duties required by the Union of its stewards, excepting attendance at meetings with the City, with supervisory personnel initiated by the supervisor or by mutual agreement, and with aggrieved employees, shall not interfere with their or other employees' regular work assignments as employees of the City. In accordance with all of the provisions of Article 4 and Article 18 of this contract, Union stewards will be granted reasonable time off to process grievances. For the purpose of this section, "reasonable" will be defined as the amount of time the average person in the position, employing due diligence, would take to process the grievance.
- (e) The President or Vice President of the Union shall certify the appointment of each steward to the City's Human Resources Director within five (5) days of such appointment, and the City may refuse to recognize the authority or prerogatives of any stewards until they are certified.
- (f) The number of stewards normally participating in processing and investigating a grievance on City time shall be limited to one (1) at any step in the procedure. The Union may request that the Chief Steward be permitted to consult with a new steward on a particular problem. The Chief Steward may participate in grievances at Step 2 and above, and he or she may represent a steward in the processing of that steward's own grievance at any step.

- (g) No stewards shall leave their duty or workstation for purposes connected with their office of steward without the specific approval of their supervisor or other authorized managerial official. Such approval shall not be denied arbitrarily, capriciously, or discriminatorily, and the supervisor may set a reasonable time limit for such activity. If work requirements cause the denial of release time for grievance processing or other Union business, a satisfactory time shall be arranged by the supervisor within three (3) days of a reasonable request. Complaints with respect to this and all other aspects of Article 4.3 are subject to the parties' contractual grievance procedure.
- (h) Union stewards shall be granted up to two (2) days unpaid leave once per year to attend formal Union-conducted steward training. This leave must be requested in writing to the stewards' supervisor at least 96 hours prior to the training.
- (i) The Chief Steward may assign another recognized steward to process a grievance. The Chief Steward will provide one (1) business days' notice of steward assignment to the City's Human Resources Director.

4.4 Contract Negotiations and Renewal

- (a) Reasonable time off without loss of pay shall be limited to not more than six (6) employees when serving as authorized representatives of the Union in formal negotiations with the City. In the event that departments have difficulty with release time of selected Union employees (due to operational needs) participation will be limited to the scheduled time for the formal negotiation and travel time to and from the meeting site.
- (b) Activities in preparation for negotiations shall not qualify for the above time off without loss of pay. However, requests for use of earned leave shall be approved for this purpose subject to the City's operational requirements.
- (c) The Union shall be obligated to give the City reasonable advance notice, but not less than five (5) City business days, of the names of employee representatives prior to the negotiations meeting.

4.5 Use of City Bulletin Boards

The Union may use reasonable portions of City bulletin boards under the following conditions:

- (a) All material must be dated and must identify the organization. All material must be in good taste and be a reflection of lawful Union activity or interests.
- (b) The City reserves the right to determine where bulletin boards shall be placed and what portion of them are to be allocated to Union material, provided that

- up to one-half (1/2) of the space on such boards is made available for Union use.
- (c) The area provided for Union material shall be headed with an appropriate sized placard stating the word "Union" and a boundary line installed to keep other materials from being placed in the Union area.

4.6 Union/City Meetings

The City and the Union agree it is within the best interest of both parties to meet as needed for purposes to prevent or eliminate grievances, or on matters affecting employee health or safety. The meeting shall be scheduled at a time mutually convenient to both parties, with notice of topic of discussion prior to the meeting, and without loss of pay for employees' participation.

4.7 Security/Access

Access to secure, confidential areas of business for the City of Salem may require employees to participate in specialized training and/or pass a fingerprint check per state compliance requirements. If a Union representative will need access to secure, confidential areas for work-related purposes, the representative will have to submit and pass all security process requirements or be escorted at all times by authorized personnel.

ARTICLE 5 - DIRECT COMPENSATION

5.1 Compensation Plan

- Hourly differential shall be paid to employees in specified Community (a) Building Development Department Inspector and Plans classifications and in Fleet Services Technician classifications Administrative Services when they hold the desired combination of certifications listed in Appendix "C" and "D" and when possession of said certifications is verified by the division superintendent. Failure of a Building Inspector and/or Plans Examiner employee to maintain the designated certifications listed in Appendix "C" or to satisfactorily perform shall result in loss of the differential payment. Failure of a Fleet Services Technician to maintain the designated certifications listed in Appendix "D" shall result in loss of the incentive payment and may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination of employment.
- (b) Effective October 1, 2015, the Housing Authority of the City of Salem (SHA) will adjust all salaries contained in Appendix A, and hereby incorporated into this agreement by one and one half percent (1.5%).

- (c) Effective July 1, 2015, the City will adjust all salaries contained in Appendix A, and hereby incorporated into this Agreement, by three percent (3%).
- (d) As of July 1, 2016, the City will adjust all salaries contained in Appendix A and hereby incorporated into this Agreement, by two percent (2%).
- (e) As of July 1, 2017, the City will adjust all salaries contained in Appendix A and hereby incorporated in this Agreement, by two and three-fourths percent (2.75%).

5.2 Special Salary Adjustments

The special salary adjustments, for City of Salem employees employed in the classifications included in "Appendix B" are effective January 1, 2016.

5.3 FLSA Exempt Employees

- (a) Classes Exempt Per FLSA Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) exempt employees are overtime exempt, and they shall not be subject to provisions of the Agreement in Article 13.6(b)-13.16 Overtime, but shall continue to be granted 48 hours Administrative Leave per year.
- (b) Flexible Schedules FLSA exempt employees, by the nature of their work, may need to work flexible schedules in order to meet the operational needs of the City and their own personal needs.

5.4 Classification/Reclassification

- (a) Whenever the City establishes any new classification in the bargaining unit, the City shall establish and implement a pay range and a detailed City classification specification. The City shall notify the Union in writing of the official adoption of the new classification within fourteen (14) calendar days of its adoption. If the Union disagrees with the pay range assigned by the City, the Union may make a demand to bargain within 14 calendar days from their receipt of said notice. A Union/City meeting through the provisions of Article 4.6 shall be held within fourteen (14) regular City business days from receipt of the Union request. If the pay dispute is unresolved after the Union/City meeting, the Union may initiate collective bargaining over the pay dispute. The provisions of Article 22 shall not be applicable to the eventual impasse of these negotiations. The City will treat the disputed pay range as any other pay range for the term of this contract or until negotiations result in the establishment of a different pay range.
- (b) Re-classification requests. Written requests for classification review from an employee may be made to the Human Resources Department with a copy to their supervisor. Upon receipt of the written request, Human Resources shall

time/date stamp the request and notify the employee of the received reclassification request via memo or email. No later than sixty (60) calendar days after the request was received in HR the employees will be notified in writing as to what actions will be taken in regard to their request. Should a classification review determine that a reclassification of the position is necessary, any change in compensation, if warranted, will be retroactive to the first full pay period after the date the written request for review was received by the Human Resource Department.

5.5 Pay Periods

- (a) The annual salaries and wages of employees shall be paid in 26 bi-weekly payments. In the event a regularly scheduled pay date falls on a holiday, the last preceding Thursday shall be the regular pay day. Notwithstanding, for Thanksgiving, the pay day will be the Friday after Thanksgiving for electronic deposits and the Monday after Thanksgiving for paychecks and copies of electronic deposits.
- (b) While the parties recognize that certain information concerning employee salaries is not exempt from public disclosure under the Oregon Public Records Law, it is the desire of both parties to maintain the confidentiality of employee pay data to the greatest extent legally possible and administratively practical. The City shall make reasonable efforts to ensure that employee paychecks are distributed in a confidential manner.

5.6 Pay Step Progression

- (a) Career and newly hired probationary employees shall be eligible for merit increases annually as provided for in Human Resources Rules, Section 4.02.
- (b) Part-time exempt employees shall be governed by the following provisions and shall be eligible for merit increases according to the schedule below:

Completion of 600 hours of work and twelve (12) months of service.

Completion of 1,800 hours of work.

Completion of 3,000 hours of work.

Completion of 4,200 hours of work.

Completion of 5,400 hours of work.

5.7 Correction of Paycheck Errors

- (a) UNDER PAYMENTS. Payroll computation errors shall be corrected pursuant to ORS 652.120.
- (b) OVER PAYMENTS. In the event that an employee receives wages or benefits from the City to which the employee is not entitled, regardless of whether the employee knew or should have known of the over payment, the City shall notify the employee in writing of the overpayment. Such notice will include information supporting that an overpayment exists and the amount of wages and/or benefits to be repaid. For purposes of recovering overpayments by payroll deduction, the following shall apply:
 - (1) The City shall limit the overpayment calculation to a maximum period of three (3) years before the notification.
 - (2) The employee and the City shall meet and attempt to reach mutual agreement on a repayment schedule within thirty (30) calendar days following written notification.
 - (3) If there is no mutual agreement at the end of the thirty (30) calendar day period, the City shall implement the repayment schedule stated in subsection (4) below.
 - (4) If the overpayment amount to be repaid is more than five percent (5%) of the employee's regular biweekly base pay (gross amount of bi-weekly pay not including shift differential and over time earned in that pay period), the overpayment shall be recovered in biweekly amounts not to exceed five percent (5%) of the employee's regular biweekly base salary. If an overpayment is less than five percent (5%) of the employee's regular biweekly base salary, the overpayment shall be recovered in a lump sum deduction from the employee's paycheck. If an employee leaves City service before the City fully recovers the overpayment, the remaining amount will be deducted from the employee's final check(s).
 - (5) An employee who disagrees with the City's determination that the overpayment has been made to the employee may grieve the determination through the grievance procedure.
 - (6) This Article does not waive the City's right to pursue other legal procedures and processes to recoup an overpayment made to an employee at any time.

ARTICLE 6 - INSURANCE BENEFITS

6.1 Health Care Benefit Program

The City shall offer medical, dental, and vision care benefits to full-time career and parttime career employees.

- (1) Part-time career employees who have waived coverage and subsequently have a temporary FTE increase shall not be eligible to enroll in health care benefits unless that temporary FTE increase is anticipated, documented in a Personnel Action Form, and exceeds six (6) full calendar months.
- (2) Full-time career and part-time career employees who have waived coverage have the option of enrolling in health care benefits during the open enrollment period, for coverage effective January 1st of each year or within 30 days of a qualifying event.
- (3) Part-time exempt employees shall not be eligible for health care benefits.

6.2 Health Benefit Design Committee

The parties agree that the high cost of health care and possible changes to health insurance as required by the Affordable Care Act, could require the evaluation of the health plan design. The City and the union also agree that this is best done through mutual cooperation. A Health Benefit Design Committee will be developed to address health, vision and dental benefits.

The City and the Union agree that is in the immediate interest of the City and all of its employees to explore alternative health care plan designs to limit inflation to employer and employee health care costs on an annual basis. With the intent of addressing our mutual concerns of affordable, quality health insurance, the Union agrees to participate in the Health Benefit Design Committee and contribute to limiting increases to health care costs, adding health care options, and ensuring quality health insurance is available to every City employee.

The purpose and function of the Health Benefit Design Committee will be as follows:

- (1) Provide plan design recommendations for health, dental, and vision plans within the City contribution level (see Article 6.3).
- (2) Provide plan design recommendations that incentivize the employee to be cost effective health, dental, and vision benefit consumers.
- (3) Develop communications to employees and their families to encourage them to be effective consumers.
- (4) The committee will try to reach a consensus on recommendations for medical, vision and dental plan designs. If unable to reach a consensus, the committee will, by three-fourths (3/4) vote, reach agreement on recommendations. If the

committee reaches a tie vote, the plan designs in effect at the time of the vote will remain status quo.

- (5) The committee will provide recommendations to the Benefits Manager by August 1st of the calendar year proceeding the benefit plan year.
- (6) The committee shall be composed of ten (10) voting members with equal numbers representing the employer and union representatives.
- (7) Meetings shall be held at least quarterly. Members of the committee shall be allowed paid release time. No overtime shall be paid for attendance at these meetings.
- (8) If an annual increase in benefit dollars contributed by the employer exceeds eight percent (8%) of the previous year's dollars, it is understood that the committee will pursue an alternative health benefit plan or plans, or consider modifications to the current plan to reduce cost increases.

6.3 Health Care Benefits Premium Contribution

The City and full-time career and part-time career employees shall share the premium cost of health care benefits. Premium for health care benefits is paid in advance. For example, the employee premium share deducted from December paychecks pays for January coverage.

- (1) During calendar year 2015 and 2016, for full-time career employees, the City contribution to health insurance premium shall be limited to ninety-six percent (96%) of the total premium for the plan. The full-time career employee shall pay the remaining four percent (4%) of health insurance premium through pre-tax payroll deduction.
- (2) For full-time career employees, beginning December 1, 2016, for January 1, 2017 coverage and for the life of the contract, the City contribution to premium for the PPO medical plan, the Kaiser Permanente plan, the vision plans, and the dental plans shall be limited to ninety-five percent (95%) of the premium for the plans and coverage level selected by the employee. Full time career employees shall pay the remaining five percent (5%) of premium through pre-tax payroll deduction.
- (3) During calendar year 2015 and 2016 for part-time career employees, the City contribution shall be limited to a proration of the 96% contribution made for full-time career employees based on the budgeted FTE of the part-time career position. For example, if a part-time career position is budgeted at 0.5 FTE, then the City's contribution shall be limited to half of 96% of premium. The part-time career employee shall pay the remaining balance of health insurance premium through pre-tax payroll deduction.

- (4) For part-time career employees, beginning December 1, 2016 for January 1, 2017 coverage, and for the life of the contract, the City contribution shall be limited to a proration of the 95% contribution made for full-time career employees based on their budgeted FTE of the part-time career position. For example, if a part-time career position is budgeted at 0.5 FTE, then the City's contribution shall be limited to half of 95% of premium. The part-time career employee shall pay the remaining balance of health insurance premium through pre-tax payroll deduction.
- (5) Beginning December 1, 2015 for January 1, 2016 coverage, and for the life of the contract, for full-time career employees who elect to enroll in the high-deductible medical plan, the City contribution to medical premium shall be 100%, and the City's contribution to the Health Savings Account (HSA) shall be as follows:
 - A.) For full-time career employees electing to enroll in employee-only coverage on the high-deductible medical plan, the City's HSA contribution shall be equal to 50% of the difference between the City's employee-only premium contribution to the PPO medical plan and the City's employee-only premium contribution to the high-deductible medical plan. The City's HSA contribution shall not exceed the annual employee-only deductible of the high-deductible medical plan.
 - B.) For full-time career employees electing to enroll in other than employee-only coverage on the high-deductible medical plan, the City's HSA contribution shall be equal to 50% of the difference between the City's employee plus family premium contribution to the PPO medical plan and the City's employee plus family premium contribution to the high-deductible medical plan. The City's HSA contribution shall not exceed the annual family deductible of the high-deductible medical plan.

For part-time career employees, the City's contribution to the HSA and the highdeductible medical plan premiums shall be separately prorated based on the budgeted FTE of the part-time career position.

Employees may elect to make additional HSA contributions, through pre-tax payroll deductions, up to the annual HSA contribution limits set by the IRS.

6.4 Medical Dental Vision Benefit

During plan year 2015, full-time career and part-time career employees have a choice of medical plan options as outlined below. Health plan design for all subsequent years of the contract will be based on the recommendations of the Health Benefit Design Committee.

(1) Preferred Provider Organization (PPO) Plan. Coverage based upon an 80%/60% co-insurance, \$250/\$750 deductible, with an annual maximum per person/family cost of \$1,000/\$3,000 (not including the deductible), and the prescription co-pay plan outlined below, unless other changes are required by state or federal law.

PPO Prescription Plan:

Retail

Co-pay for Generic prescription \$10.00

Co-pay for Preferred prescriptions 30% (min \$25/max \$55) Co-pay for Non-Preferred prescriptions 30% (min \$45/max \$75)

Mail Order

Up to a ninety (90) day supply of prescription drugs will also be covered as follows:

Co-pay for Generic prescription \$20.00

Co-pay for Preferred prescription 30% (min \$50/max \$110) Co-pay for Non-Preferred prescription 30% (min \$90/max \$150)

- (2) Kaiser Permanente Plan. The monthly premiums and the type and level of benefits available in the Kaiser Permanente plan may be changed from time to time at the sole discretion of the insurance company, and the City shall have no duty or obligation to negotiate over such changes with the Union. The City contribution to the Kaiser Permanente plan premiums shall be the same percentage outlined in Article 6.3; however, if the total monthly premium set by Kaiser Permanente exceeds the City's contribution to the PPO plan, the difference will be paid by the employee through pre-tax payroll deduction.
- (3) Dental/Vision Benefit. Dental and vision plan design and benefits will remain unchanged during calendar years 2015 and 2016. Plan design and benefits for all subsequent years of the contract will be based on the recommendations of the Health Benefit Design Committee.
- (4) Beginning January 1, 2016, the City will make available a high-deductible medical plan option that meets the eligibility requirements for participation in a Health Savings Account (HSA).

6.5 Plan Documents

The components of the health care benefit program shall be as specified in the health care Plan Documents and, if applicable, contracts with one or more health insurance carriers. The City's health care Plan Documents and, if applicable, insurance carrier contracts shall be available for inspection in the City's Human Resources Department, or on the internet, by any member of the bargaining unit or the Union.

6.6 Long Term Disability Insurance

The City shall make available employee paid long-term disability benefit (LTD) to insure sixty percent (60%) of the employee's current gross wages if the employee is disabled and unable to work. The intent of the plan is to protect against loss of regular income, not to produce any excess over normal gross wages. This benefit will provide salary protection from date of eligibility. Salary protection benefits for occupational and non-occupational disability will commence when one hundred twenty (120) days have elapsed from the time of the disabling injury or illness.

Benefits paid by LTD are not considered City paid leave or City paid time. Employees on LTD who have exhausted all paid leave will be placed on leave without pay status. The employee may at their own expense purchase health insurance coverage as allowed by law.

If the provisions of this Article conflict with the actual policy language or the decision of the insurer, the policy and/or the insurer's decision shall prevail and such matters shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

6.7 Life Insurance

The City shall provide \$40,000 worth of life insurance to employees. Employees may purchase additional life insurance coverage through the City at their own expense.

6.8 Workers' Compensation

The City will provide Workers' Compensation insurance as required by state law. Employees who become eligible for Workers' Compensation shall be provided all benefits and rights in accordance with ORS 656 and ORS 659, and nothing in this article is intended to diminish those benefits and rights. Employees who have a compensable workers' compensation claim with the City shall be treated as a laid-off employee for the purposes of determining a continuous service date.

6.9 Employee Opt Out

The City shall contribute \$225 per month to a HRA VEBA or HSA account for each full-time employee who opts out of all City-sponsored health benefit plans (medical, vision, and dental). Part-time career employees will receive a proration of the \$225 based upon the insurance calculations for part-time employees as described in 6.3 of this contract. To be eligible for this opt out provision, all of the following conditions must be met:

(1) The employee and dependents shall be enrolled in another employer's group health plan (e.g. a spouse's employer group plan) that provides minimum essential health coverage as required by the Affordable Care Act, and the

- employee shall provide documentation of such enrollment upon each annual optout election and upon City request;
- (2) The employee and dependents shall not use HRA VEBA funds to purchase a health plan in the Marketplace, a state exchange, or through the individual insurance market:
- (3) The employee cannot revoke the opt-out election until the next open enrollment period for the coverage in the following calendar year, unless the employee experiences and provides timely notice and documentation of a qualifying event, including loss of other employer group health insurance coverage, a qualifying status change, or the acquisition of a new dependent.
- (4) The employee shall sign a waiver each year agreeing to these conditions.

6.10 The Housing Authority of the City of Salem (SHA) Health Insurance Benefits

- 1. SHA employees upon ratification of this contract by the Housing Authority of the City of Salem Board of Commissioners, the employer contribution for any SHA employee will be ninety-seven percent (97%) of the total premium cost of the health plan with the SHA employee paying the remaining three percent (3%) for the duration of the contract.
- 2. Medical/Vision Options:
- A) Copay Plan A and VSP-1 Vision Plan
- B) Kaiser Permanente Deductible Plan and Kaiser Permanente vision plan
- 3. Dental Options:
- A) ODS Dental Plan II
- B) Kaiser Permanente Dental
- C) Willamette Dental
- 4. Health Insurance Plan Advisory Committee Quarterly, two members of SHA management, a representative from Salem Human Resources and two members of represented staff shall meet to discuss health plan proposals.

ARTICLE 7 - RETIREMENT PLAN

7.1 PERS/OPSRP

(a) The City of Salem participates in the Oregon Public Employee Retirement System (PERS) and Oregon Public Service Retirement Plan (OPSRP). The City shall contribute the employee's 6% of salary to the employee's individual

Account Program (IAP). The employee's contribution to PERS (6%) will be picked up by the city as a pre-tax contribution. Should future unforeseen reasons cause ORS 238.205 "pick-up" to no longer be permitted, the parties agree that they will enter bargaining regarding this change with the specific goal of not negatively impacting employee's net take home pay.

- (b) The City participates in the conversion of unused sick leave hours to increase final average salary at retirement for eligible employees. This shall be done in accordance with PERS rules and procedures.
- (c) It is understood that plan eligibility (Tier 1/II, and OPSRP) and related benefits under the plan are determined by PERS.
- (d) As of the date that an employee becomes a member of the OPSRP Individual Account Program established by Section 29 of Chapter 733, Oregon Laws 2003, the City will pay an amount equal to six percent (6%) of the employee's monthly salary, not to be deducted from the salary, as the employee's contribution to the employee's account in that program. The employee's contributions paid by the City shall not be considered to be "salary" under Section 1 (16) of Chapter 733, Oregon Laws 2003, for the purposes of computing an Oregon Public Service Retirement Plan Pension Program member's "final average salary" under Section 10 Chapter 733, or "salary" for the purposes of determining the amount of employee contributions required to be contributed pursuant to Section 32 of Chapter 733, Oregon Laws 2003.

7.2 Deferred Compensation

Subject to applicable federal regulations, the City agrees to provide a deferred compensation plan. Effective January 1, 2016, each new employee will be automatically enrolled in the City's deferred compensation program, at the rate of one percent (1%) of their pre-tax wages, unless the employee chooses to opt out.

ARTICLE 8 – HOLIDAYS

8.1 Regular Holidays

The following days (each a 24-hour period from midnight to midnight) shall be recognized and observed as holidays on the days specified:

- (a) New Year's Day January 1
- (b) Martin Luther King, Jr. Third Monday in January
- (c) Presidents Day Third Monday in February
- (d) Memorial Day Last Monday in May
- (e) Independence Day July 4
- (f) Labor Day First Monday in September

- (g) Veteran's Day November 11
- (h) Thanksgiving Day Fourth Thursday in November
- (i) Friday after Thanksgiving Fourth Friday in November
- (j) Christmas Day December 25

Holidays listed in this Article do not apply to Part-Time Exempt or Seasonal employees.

The above listed Holidays shall not exceed eighty (80) hours of Holiday leave with pay for full time employees per year, or eight (8) hours of Holiday leave with pay per Holiday.

8.2 Holiday Time

Whenever a holiday falls on Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed as a holiday. Whenever a holiday falls on Sunday, the following Monday shall be observed as a holiday. Employees working an irregular schedule shall observe the actual holiday as the holiday if it occurs on one of their regularly scheduled work shifts.

Employees not normally scheduled to work on a Holiday, or observed by the City as the Holiday, will be credited with eight (8) hours Holiday leave for each City Holiday that falls on one of those days.

An employee must be on paid status the last scheduled work shift before and the first scheduled work shift after the Holiday to receive Holiday compensation.

8.3 Floating Holiday

Beginning January 1, 2016, career status employees will accrue two (2) eight -hour floating holidays in January of each year.

Bargaining Unit Members hired January 1, 2016 or later shall receive one (1) floating holiday during their first year of employment.

Floating holidays may be used by an employee, with the prior approval of their supervisor on any work shift requested by the employee. Operational needs shall be the determining factor in the Supervisor's approval or denial of such leave requests.

8.4 Holidays for Part-Time Career Employees

Part-time career status employees shall be entitled to holiday benefits, as provided in this Article, in pro-ration based upon their budgeted FTE percentage. Part-time exempt employees shall not be eligible for holiday benefits.

8.5 Holidays During Paid Leaves

Whenever a holiday occurs during an employee's authorized leave with pay, eight hours of such leave shall be charged to holiday time. Employees may use their accrued holiday time in conjunction with their vacation.

8.6 Holidays Worked

- (a) If an employee is scheduled to and does work on either a holiday or a day observed in lieu thereof as provided in section 8.2, the employee shall be entitled to holiday compensation for one, but in no event both, of such days as provided in subsection (b) of this section.
- (b) If an FLSA non-exempt employee is scheduled to, and does work on a holiday, they shall be compensated at a rate of one and one-half (11/2) times the employee's normal rate of pay, and they shall have the option of banking the eight (8) hour holiday or cashing it out. An FLSA non-exempt employee working less than an eight (8) hour day shall be compensated at a rate of one and one-half (1 ½) times the employee's normal rate of pay for all hours worked, and shall have the option of banking the equivalent number of hours worked in holiday or receive compensation. The remaining portion of eight (8) holiday hours shall be paid at straight time. Any hours worked in excess of eight (8) shall be compensated at two (2) times their normal rate of pay. Part-time employees will earn a prorated amount of Holiday pay equivalent to their FTE percentage. No other premium compensation defined within this Agreement shall be applicable to Holiday compensation (Call-Back and Standby Time as defined in Article 13.12 & 13.13 will be earned in addition to Holiday Compensation when appropriate.)
- (c) Holiday worked for FLSA exempt employees Exempt employees who work on a holiday are only paid straight time for any hours worked and shall accrue the holiday and receive compensation for the accrual in the same calendar year awarded as defined in Article 8.8 below.

8.7 Holiday Pay Upon Termination

Upon termination, compensation for accrued holiday leave shall be paid to the employee in the same manner as salary due. In the case of death, compensation for accrued holiday leave shall be paid in the same manner that salary due to the decedent is paid.

8.8 Holiday Bank

Employees will be compensated at the regular hourly rate for all holiday time accrued in excess of forty (40) hours. Payment shall be made in the first pay check in December.

ARTICLE 9 - VACATION LEAVE

9.1 Vacation Accrual

(a) Full and Part-time career employees shall accrue paid vacation leave at the annual rates shown below effective January 1, 2016:

1 - 48 months service	96 hours per year
49 -108 months service	135 hours per year
109 - 168 months service	155 hours per year
169 - 228 months of service	162 hours per year
229 or more months service	180 hours per year

- (b) Part-time career employees shall accrue vacation hours in the same proration that their scheduled work hour's bear to a full-time employee (2080 hours per year or 173.33 hours per month) while using the years of service categories in Article 9.1(a), above. The maximum accrual allowed for part-time career employees shall be based on the pro-ration described herein applied to the maximums allowed in Article 9.4. Part-time exempt employees shall not be eligible for vacation benefits.
- (c) When an employee is on unpaid leave, the employee's vacation leave shall accrue on the same pro-ration formula as provided for sick leave in Article 10.1(b).

9.2 Crediting of Vacation Accrual

- (a) Newly hired probationary employees upon completion of the initial six (6) months of employment will be credited with accrued vacation and are eligible to take vacation leave with pay. Employees terminated within the first six months of employment will not be eligible to receive vacation leave payout.
- (b) Long Term Vacation Requests Vacations will be scheduled by the City based upon operational needs and then by seniority. If two (2) or more employees request the same period of time and the matter cannot be resolved by agreement of the parties concerned, the employee having the greatest length of City service shall be granted the time; however, seniority may only be exercised once, for one block of time during a calendar year. Employees exercising their seniority for vacation scheduling must notify the City a minimum of six weeks prior to taking the vacation. Employees requesting vacation must do so in writing and the City will respond to such requests within five (5) working days.
- (c) Short Term Vacation Short term vacation shall be defined as vacation hours requested by an employee for less than one (1) full workweek, which may include Holidays. Short term vacation requests must be received in advance

of the need for leave. The requests will be reviewed on a first come, first served basis and approved or denied subject to the department's operating needs. The supervisor will respond to the request as soon as possible. Short term vacation requests may also be granted with an agreement between the employee's direct supervisor and the employee making the request. Short term vacation requests may not be used in lieu of sick leave.

(d) In instances of emergency or issues that are deemed to have arisen from events that are beyond the employee's control, short term vacation requests will be evaluated on a case by case basis. Such requests may be made through phone call, text message, or email, and will be made with whichever method is preferred by the employee's supervisor.

9.3 Vacation Accrual While on Leave

Employees on paid leave shall accrue vacation benefits as though they were not on leave.

9.4 Maximum Accumulation

Vacation leave may accrue to, but not exceed, the following maximums:

1 - 48 months service	192 hours
49 - 108 months service	270 hours
109 - 168 months service	310 hours
169 - 228 months service	324 hours
229 or more months service	360 hours

9.5 Transfer of Vacation Leave

When an employee is transferred or appointed to another department, vacation credit shall be assumed by the new department.

9.6 Vacation Pay Upon Termination

An employee who has been separated from employment shall receive payment for accrued vacation leave. In the case of death, payment for accrued vacation leave shall be paid in the same manner that salary due to the decedent is paid. In no event shall the payment for accrued vacation leave exceed the maximums allowed in this article.

ARTICLE 10 - SICKNESS AND INJURY LEAVE

10.1 Sick Leave Accrual for Full and Part-Time Career Employees

- (a) Full-time career employees shall accrue paid sick leave on the first day of each bi-weekly pay period at the rate of 3.692 hours for each proceeding pay period. New employees begin accrual of sick leave on the first full month of employment.
- (b) Career Employees having unpaid leave during a bi-weekly pay period shall accrue paid sick leave at the following rates:

0 - 18 hours unpaid leave	100%
19 - 36 hours unpaid leave	75%
37 - 55 hours unpaid leave	50%
56 - 73 hours unpaid leave	25%
74 or more hours unpaid leave	0%

(c) Part-time career employees will accrue paid sick leave hours on the first day of each bi-weekly pay period proportional to their budgeted full time equivalent (FTE). Part-time exempt employees shall not be eligible for sick leave benefits.

10.2 Transfer of Sick Leave

When an employee is transferred or appointed to another department, all paid sick leave credit shall be assumed by the new department.

10.3 Use of Sick Leave

Employees may use their accrued sick leave when unable to perform their work duties by reason of illness, injury, pregnancy; protected leave as specified by state or federal law, necessary medical or dental care; exposure to a contagious disease under circumstances which the health of the employees with whom associated or member of the public necessarily dealt with would be endangered by the attendance of the employee; or by serious illness or disability in their immediate families.

- (a) Employees may also use sick leave to cover time lost for medical appointments for immediate family members, providing the proper authorization has been granted by management prior to the time being taken off.
- (b) Immediate family for the purpose of this article will be defined as spouse, mother, mother-in-law, father, father-in-law, sister, brother, child or ward, stepmother, stepfather, stepchildren, grandparents, or grandchildren, aunt, uncle, or others designated by law. Immediate family also includes others residing in the employee's immediate household.
- (c) Sick leave is to be used for the purposes outlined in this Article and will not be granted to cover other leave requests made by employees.

- (d) Employees are not eligible for sick leave if continuing to work at another job during the time period for which sick leave is requested.
- (e) Sick Leave hours cannot be used until after the completion of the pay period in which they are accrued to the employees leave bank.
- (f) A primary requirement for continued employment is regular attendance. While the City recognizes some absences may be unavoidable, City departments and employees have an obligation to the public that demands regular and prompt attendance to achieve a maximum level of productivity.

10.4 Sick Leave Verification

Sick leave usage exceeding 3 (three) regular workdays and is not part of a protected leave may require evidence that the employee was under the care of a health care provider. A supervisor or designee may require verification from the employee's health care provider that substantiates the injury or illness preventing the employee from working.

When sick leave is used for immediate family and is not part of a protected leave, the department director or designee may request verification from the immediate family member's health care provider the need for the presence of the employee.

Upon return from sick leave, an employee may be required by the department director or designee to provide a release to return to work from the employees health care provider.

10.5 Protected Leave

Employees, who meet the requirements, may be eligible for protected leave in the form of family, medical, domestic violence, and military leave in conformance with the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA), Oregon Family Medical Leave Act (OFLA), Oregon Victims of Certain Crimes Leave Act (OVCCLA), and Oregon Military Family Leave Act (OMFLA).

Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) and Oregon Family Leave Act (OFLA) leaves run concurrently, unless otherwise specified by law. Employees desiring to access their benefits under either law must make application through human resources or their supervisor. While on FMLA or OFLA for their own serious health condition, employees will use accrued sick leave first, then vacation, and then may choose to use other forms of leave prior to leave without pay.

While on FMLA or OFLA for the serious health condition of a family member or for parental leave, the employee may choose to use other forms of paid leave prior to using sick leave.

All accrued leave must be exhausted prior to leave without pay.

Any conflicts in the administration or interpretation of the provisions under either law shall first be resolved by the application of the appropriate federal and/or state statute.

The City agrees to abide by all applicable state and federal protected leave laws. Employees shall be allowed to use sick leave while on protected leave.

10.6 Bereavement Leave

Full time career employees will be entitled to up to 24 hours of City paid bereavement leave, per qualifying occurrence, for the death of an immediate family member (see 10.3b). Department directors may grant up to 8 (eight hours) of City paid bereavement leave for other relatives. Part-time career employees will be entitled to a proration of bereavement leave based on their budgeted full time equivalent (FTE).

Employees who qualify for bereavement leave under state law will be allowed to use their accrued leave to cover time missed from work that exceeds the City paid bereavement leave. In the event the employee has exhausted all of his/her accruals, leave without pay will be authorized up to the amount required by law.

Bereavement leave will not be accruable from year-to-year nor will it have any monetary value if unused, and is not available for cash compensation.

All bereavement leave time will run concurrently with state and/or federal protected leave laws unless otherwise provided for by law.

10.7 Compassionate Leave

In the event an employee dies, employees may be granted reasonable time off, up to three (3) hours of paid leave for the purpose of attending the funeral.

The number of employees who are granted this leave shall be at the discretion of the department director, consistent with operational needs.

10.8 Catastrophic Leave

Bargaining unit employees may donate any portion of their accrued leave, other than sick leave, to any other career employee who has a bona fide need for such donation if agreed to by the City. The City will not deny such donation in an arbitrary or capricious manner. Donated leave will be deducted from the account of the employee making the donation. The parties further agree that donation may be made to individuals and that leave may be contributed by employees covered by this agreement as well as staff not covered by this Agreement. Leave will be administered in accordance with the City's Catastrophic Leave procedures.

ARTICLE 11 - OTHER LEAVES

11.1 Union Leave

- (a) Leave with pay may be granted if the City feels that a Union representative's attendance at a labor relations education program or Steward training would be mutually beneficial to the City and the Union. Such paid leave shall not exceed a total of eighty (80) hours per contract year. These eighty (80) hours shall be considered as a pool from which employees granted such leave shall charge their time. When overtime is required of other employees as a result of such absences, the excess over straight time shall be reimbursed to the City by the Union.
- (b) Union officers, stewards and other employee representatives of the Union who are designated by the Union to represent it in activities such as conventions, seminars, etc., which may take them away from their City employment, may be granted up to ninety (90) days leave without pay and without loss of status, seniority or other benefits. Such leave may be granted upon the written request of the Union President, made to the City's Human Resources Director not less than ten (10) City business days in advance of the commencement of the requested leave. The number of Union representatives absent on Union leave from any one division shall not exceed two (2) at any one time.

11.2 Jury Duty

Employees shall receive their regular compensation for any regularly scheduled working hours spent in the performance of jury duty. Employees who are excused from jury service before the end of their workday shall promptly report their availability to their supervisor. All jury fees, except mileage and meals, received by the employee shall be turned over to the City.

Employees shall not be eligible for this City paid leave under this provision if they are subpoenaed, or otherwise directed by a proper authority to appear before a court, legislative committee, or quasi-judicial body for a non-work related dispute in which the employee is the plaintiff, defendant, or a witness, or it involves a dispute between the City and the employee.

Employees that work swing or night shifts may be allowed to reduce their first work shift after having served on jury duty if such service did not allow the employee to receive adequate period of rest between the end of their jury duty and the beginning of their shift. The employee's supervisor prior to the start of that work shift must approve any such reduction. The number of jury duties hours, which may be used, for this reduction may not exceed the actual number of hours the employee served on jury duties. Any additional leave hours requested by the employee, and approved by their supervisor, will be deducted from the employee's accrued leave.

In order to receive jury duty pay, the employee must be able to provide written verification of the hours spent in such jury service. Written verification may be in the form of documents from the court, or a written statement from the employee that may be verified with the court.

11.3 Educational Leave

- (a) Employees wishing a leave of absence for purposes of pursuing education or training at an accredited school must make a written request to the appropriate department director. The department director will evaluate the request based on the operational needs of the department. Such leaves of absence will be without compensation. Education leaves of absence will not normally exceed one (1) year.
- (b) The parties agree that training and education enhance the performance and skills of employees. Employees who are assigned by the City to attend training will be granted leave to attend the required training.

11.4 Authorized Leave Without Pay

- (a) It is the expectation of the City that employees will be judicious in their use of paid leave and that the need for an authorized leave without pay will be a rare occurrence. In the event of the exhaustion of vacation, holiday, sick and compensatory leave time, the department director may authorize leave without pay due to unavoidable absence from work.
- (b) In instances where the work will not be seriously disrupted by the temporary absence of an employee, a department director may grant a leave of absence without pay not to exceed ninety (90) calendar days in a calendar year. Leaves of absence without pay for periods in excess of ninety (90) days must be approved by the Human Resources Director. Requests for such leave must be in writing and must establish reasonable justification for approval of the request. Such leave will not be approved for an employee who is accepting employment outside the City service.

11.5 Government Leave

The City will provide leaves for Military, Peace Corps, United States Public Health Service and other public service areas as required by state and federal law. Grievance action taken under this section will not include binding arbitration unless mutually agreed to by the parties.

ARTICLE 12 - CONDITIONS UPON USE OF LEAVE

12.1 Notification of Absence

- (a) An employee who is unable to report to work shall make a reasonable effort to notify his/her supervisor as soon as possible that they are unable to report for work. Whenever possible, such notice should be at least 30 minutes before the start of the assigned shift but in no event later than the start of the shift. Employees assigned to a 24-hour operation shall notify the supervisor on duty as soon as possible, but no later than one hour prior to the employee's scheduled starting time.
- (b) If the employee is incapacitated or an emergency exists that prevents notification, the employee shall notify the supervisor as soon as reasonably possible. The supervisor may request written explanation for the failure to report.
- (c) In the case of a continuing illness, disability, or inability to report to work for any reason, employees shall notify the immediate supervisor of the nature of the problem and the anticipated duration of their inability to report to work. Should it become necessary that an employee's anticipated duration of leave be extended, or be for longer than seven consecutive calendar days, the employee shall again notify the immediate supervisor that additional time off will be required, and the anticipated duration of such absence. Such notification shall be given weekly.
- (d) The giving of notification as provided in this section shall not absolve an employee from responsibility for unauthorized leave of absence.

12.2 Failure to Return from Leave

Any employee who fails to return to work at the expiration of an approved leave of absence shall after three (3) or more consecutive working days be considered to have resigned and abandon their position. The position shall be declared vacated and the employee terminated, unless the employee, prior to the expiration of the leave, can supply documentation that he/she was unable to return to work due to sickness, disability, or circumstances beyond the employee's control.

12.3 Unauthorized Absence

The following are unauthorized absences:

(a) The failure to provide notification as outlined in Section 12.1;

(b) An absence of an employee from duty, including any absence for a single day or part of a day, where leave time has been exhausted or is in violation of leave provisions contained in this contract.

After an unauthorized absence for three (3) or more working days, the employee shall be considered to have resigned and abandon their position. The City shall declare the position vacant and the employee terminated.

Unauthorized absences shall be without pay, and may be subject to disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 13 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

13.1 Definitions

- (a) Employee Status:
 - (1) "Career Full-Time" means a position budgeted for 2,080 hours per fiscal year.
 - (2) "Part-Time Career" means a position budgeted for 1,040 or more hours per fiscal year, but less than 2,080 hours per year.
 - (3) "Part-Time Exempt" means a designation for a regular scheduled or on-call work of less than 1,200 hours per calendar year.
- (b) Continuous and Emergency Operations:
 - (1) "Continuous operations" means any City operation where there are employees regularly scheduled on shifts so that the operation may be regularly carried on 168 hours per week.
 - (2) "Emergency operations" means the performance of City functions or services necessary, in the opinion of the City, (see 13.3 (b)) to protect or preserve the lives, safety, health or property of the citizens of Salem, threatened by unusual or unforeseen circumstances.
 - (3) "Emergency", means an event(s) which demands a crisis response beyond the scope of any single agency, department or service and that presents a threat to the community or a larger area.

Emergencies could include any man-made or natural event or circumstances causing or threatening loss of life, injury to person or property, human suffering or financial loss, and includes but is not limited to: snow, floods, excess rains, earthquake, volcanic activity, environmental spills,

contamination, utility or transportation emergencies, disease, blight, infestation, civil disturbance, riot, sabotage and war.

(c) Work Schedule:

- (1) "4-10 schedule" means a work schedule of not more than four (4) consecutive ten (10) hour shifts followed by not less than seventy-two (72) hours off duty.
- (2) "5-8 schedule" means a work schedule of not more than five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour shifts of work followed by not less than forty-eight (48) hours off duty.
- (3) "Irregular work schedule" means a work schedule including one or both weekend days.
- (4) "Flexible schedule" means a mutually agreed upon schedule which varies the number of hours worked on a daily basis, but not necessarily each day, and/or a work schedule in which the starting and stopping times vary on a daily basis, but not necessarily each day, and/or in which the days of work are not consecutive. Employees working a flexible schedule that are subject to overtime under this Agreement shall be compensated for such overtime in accordance with provisions under 13.6 (b) (3) only. This language will not be used as a means to avoid or create overtime.
- (5) "Overtime hour" means time worked eligible for overtime pay, rounded to the nearest one-quarter hour.
- (6) "Overtime pay" means one and one-half times the employee's base rate of pay.
- (7) Employees assigned to a work schedule are required to adhere to that schedule with regard to their attendance and punctuality.
- (8) "Split shift" means an eight (8) or ten (10) hour shift consisting of no more than two (2) segments broken up with more than a normal rest or meal break in between.

(d) Work Week:

- (1) "Standard Work Week" means a work schedule of not more than five (5) consecutive work shifts within the 168-hour period commencing at 0001 hours (12:01 a.m.) Monday and ending at 2400 hours (midnight) Sunday.
- (2) "Split work week" means a work schedule of not more than five (5) non-consecutive work shifts within the 168-hour period commencing at 0001

hours (12:01 a.m.) Monday and ending at 2400 hours (midnight) Sunday.

(e) Additional Pay:

- (1) "Stand-by Time" means all time off regular duty wherein the City designates an employee to be on call to return to work, requiring that the employee be constantly accessible to a telephone or radio.
- (2) "Special Holiday Overtime Compensation" means hours worked on a Holiday by an employee which exceeds eight (8) hours on that date.
- (3) "Holiday Compensation" means the first eight (8) hours worked on a Holiday which shall be compensated at one and one half (1 ½) the employees normal rate of pay. In addition they will be compensated at their normal rate of pay for all Holiday hours they would accrue had they not been scheduled to work.

13.2 Posting of Work Schedules

Work schedules shall be posted on bulletin boards, electronic calendar systems, or by other means that are accessible to affected employees.

13.3 Changes in Work Schedules

- (a) Except in cases where emergency operations require, notice of change in an employee's work schedule arising from other than transfer or promotion shall be given to the affected employee not less than five (5) working days prior to the effective date of the change.
 - Should an employee not receive five (5) working days advanced notice of their schedule change in compliance with this provision, the employee shall be compensated for this short notice by being compensated at time and one-half (1½) for the first sixteen (16) hours worked on the changed assignment.
- (b) In the case of "emergency", as defined in Article 13.1(b) (3), work schedule and shift changes required to accommodate the crisis will be made by Department or Division Head. Scheduling under these circumstances remains a specifically retained management right; however, shift changes to accommodate the emergency services will be made wherever possible on the basis of seniority.
- (c) Police Records Technicians: With proper notice, adjustments will be made to work schedules, provided staffing allows, to prevent an employee on 5-8's from working 6 consecutive days or working more than 40 hours in the work week and to prevent an employee on 4-10's from working 5 consecutive days or working more than 40 hours in the work week during shift rotation. If the

adjustment is not made, the employee will be compensated with an additional one half days pay at their normal straight time pay rate, 5-8 scheduled employees will receive four (4) hours; and 4-10 scheduled employees will receive 5 hours, for their work on that date. During shift bid implementation, off duty provisions in 13.1(c)(1)(2) shall not apply.

- (d) Employees may not be allowed to use accrued leave hours for hours that they are not scheduled to work.
- (e) Employees who are exempt from overtime under the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) may request a flexible work schedule. The department director or designee will evaluate the request based on the operational needs of the department. These employees must make written requests of their supervisor in advance.

13.4 Continuous Operations Scheduling

Scheduling employees for continuous operations is a specifically retained management right and such decisions shall be based on the City's need to staff a work area with qualified and experienced employees. Consistent with this objective, supervisors will give great weight to an employee's preference in shift assignment, on request, and will do so in order of seniority. After determining the City's staffing needs, seniority shall provide the prevailing factor if the skill and ability of applicants for the same shift or days off are relatively equal. "Seniority," for purposes of Article 13.4 shall be defined as "length of employment in the work area for which the different shift and/or days off have been sought."

13.5 Rest and Meal Breaks

- (a) One paid rest period of fifteen (15) minutes shall be given for every segment of four hours worked in one regular work shift. Insofar as feasible, the break should be taken approximately midway in the segment of work. Rest periods may not be accumulated, nor shall rest periods have any monetary value if unused. Under no circumstances shall an employee be paid overtime if the employee is unable to take a break.
- (b) Employees shall be given not less than thirty (30) nor more than sixty (60) minute meal break(s) no later than after five (5) or six (6) hours of work depending on the scheduling needs of the department. Meal break(s) shall not be paid unless the employee is not relieved of duty.
- (c) Rest periods and meal breaks may not be saved, not used, and then added to either the beginning of, or end of a work shift.

13.6 Overtime Eligibility

- (a) FLSA exempt employees are exempt from overtime and shall not be covered by the provision of 13.6(b) through 13.16. These employees receive 48 hours Administrative Leave annually.
 - Administrative Leave shall be accrued at two (2) hours per pay period, on the first and second pay period of each month, and shall not be allowed to exceed 48 hours. Unused Administrative Leave is not paid with the termination of employment.
- (b) An employee not exempt from overtime as defined by the FLSA, shall be eligible for overtime pay for all overtime hours worked under any one of the following conditions:
 - (1) Work in excess of eight (8) hours in a 5-8 or split work shift for career full time employees working a 5-8 work shift.
 - (2) Work in excess of ten (10) hours in a 4-10 or split work shift for career full time employees working a 4-10 work shift.
 - (3) Work in excess of forty (40) hours within the 168-hour period commencing at 0001 hours Monday and ending at 2400 hours Sunday; (see 13.1 (d) (3)).
 - (4) Work on any regularly scheduled day off, with the exception of part time employees.
 - (5) On two consecutive work shifts with less than ten (10) hours off between shifts, all hours worked until what would have been the tenth (10th) hour off duty are eligible for overtime pay.
 - (6) Any other circumstance where overtime pay is provided for elsewhere in this contract.
 - (7) In case of an EMERGENCY as defined in Article 13.1(b)(3) of this contract, employees will be paid straight time for the shift actually worked and overtime in accordance with Article 13.6 (b)(1),(2),(3), and (4) of this contract. If applicable, employees will also be compensated with call-out, stand-by or shift differential pay.
- (c) Part time employees who work less than an 8-hour schedule and those scheduled for an 8-hour shift shall receive overtime for working over eight (8) hours in a day. Part-time employees scheduled for 10 hours in a shift shall receive overtime for working over ten (10) hours in a day. Part-time employees working in excess of 40 hours in a week, or having less than ten

- (10) hours off between shifts, shall receive overtime.
- (d) Overtime eligibility provisions are not cumulative, and an employee shall not be entitled to multiple overtime compensation even though more than one of the conditions set forth above may apply with respect to a particular unit of time.

13.7 Overtime Distribution

- (a) Overtime may be assigned based upon the operational needs of the City, and the skills of the employees required as determined by the assigning supervisor. Within these operational and skills limits overtime work shall be offered equally to all career employees within the same job classifications in each work unit on a rotational basis or by some other method that is agreed upon and reduced to writing. The City will have no obligation to attempt to contact the employee at any number other than the employees official contact number of record nor is the city obligated to make multiple attempts to contact the employee or to wait for a response.
- (b) There shall be no discrimination against any employee who declines to volunteer for overtime work. Overtime work shall first be offered on a voluntary basis. In cases of emergency operations, or in cases where sufficient personnel do not accept the offered overtime on a voluntary basis, additional personnel as deemed necessary by the City may be required to work overtime on an equally assigned basis
- (c) Overtime is a condition of employment in many represented positions.

13.8 Compensatory Time

Unless otherwise prohibited by applicable provisions of state or federal law:

- (a) In lieu of overtime, the employee may elect to be compensated for overtime hours worked in the form of one and one-half (1 1/2) hours paid leave for each eligible overtime hour worked.
- (b) Compensatory time off may be accrued to a maximum of one hundred twenty (120) hours.
- (c) Compensatory time off may be used in conjunction with vacation under the same conditions in Article 9.2(b) and (c).
- (d) Employees may request payment for accrued compensated time. Such request must be presented in writing to the City's Payroll Section at least ten (10) calendar days in advance of the next pay date. The City will pay such requests at the next payday.

(e) An employee who is separated from employment with the City for any reason shall receive payment for all accrued compensated time.

13.9 Shift Differential

- (a) Employees whose shift is a minimum of five (5) hours, begins after 2:00 p.m. and before 7:59 p.m. or the majority of the hours [one-half (1/2) or more of the scheduled hours] worked are between 2:00 p.m. and 7:59 p.m. will receive a shift differential of sixty-five cents (\$.65) for all hours worked in the shift.
- (b) Employees whose shift begins after 8:00 p.m. and before 5:59 a.m. or the majority of the hours [one-half (1/2) or more of the scheduled hours] worked are between 8:00 p.m. and 5:59 a.m. will receive a shift differential of one dollar ten cents (\$1.10) for all hours worked in the shift.
- (c) The shift differentials herein provided shall not apply to call-back situations as defined in Article 13.11, and shall not apply to pay for time not worked while on leave of absence with pay, but shall be used in computing the overtime rate, except in the instances of shift extensions as addressed in 13.9(d).
- (d) An employee regularly assigned to a day shift shall not be eligible for shift differential if the work shift is extended into a swing shift. An employee regularly assigned to a swing shift shall not be eligible for night shift differential if the work shift is extended into a night shift. An employee regularly assigned to a night shift shall not be eligible for swing shift differential if the work shift is extended into a swing shift. Overtime before or after the shift shall be paid at the rate based off the employee's regularly scheduled work shift.
- (e) Part-time career employees shall be eligible for shift differential in accordance with (d) above. Part-time exempt employees shall not be eligible for shift differential.

13.10 Emergency Situation Minimum Hours

The City shall have no obligation under this, or any other provision, of the Agreement to provide an employee a minimum number of hours of employment during emergency situations.

13.11 Reporting Time

Any employee who is scheduled to and does report to work, but whose work is not required, may be excused from duty and paid at the regular rate of pay for one-half of

the employee's regularly scheduled shift unless, prior to reporting for duty, the employee was notified that no work would be required.

13.12 Call-Back Time

If an employee is called in to commence work more than one (1) hour before the regularly scheduled work shift, or is called back after having left the job site, the employee shall be eligible for call back pay. Employees who are called back shall receive one half hour (1/2) of overtime pay upon acceptance of assignment, and must respond to duty as soon as possible, but no later than one hour from the time of the call. Employees will be considered on paid status when they report to the assigned jobsite or location of work, and shall receive a minimum of an additional two hours of compensation once they have reported to their job site. Call back time shall end when the employee leaves the job site or location of work. Credited time shall exclude any necessary commute back to the employee's residence. If the call back is cancelled within fifteen minutes from the initial call, the employee shall be paid only ½ hour of overtime pay.

An employee who receives a call and is able to resolve the issue by phone or by computer without having to come to work shall be paid a minimum of ½ hour overtime or until the issue is resolved.

Part-time exempt employees shall not be eligible for call-back time.

13.13 Standby Time

- (a) An employee assigned on standby time shall remain available and accessible so that the employee can be on duty at the work site within one (1) hour of being called to return to work pursuant to a stand-by assignment.
- (b) Notice of standby time assignment shall be given to an employee in writing at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the scheduled period on standby.
- (c) When an employee is required to be on standby, the employee shall receive one and one half (1 1/2) hours of pay at the regular rate for each eight (8) hours of standby time. Employees required to be on standby in their regular department shall have the option of receiving one and one half hours (1 ½) of pay or accruing one and one half hours (1 ½) of compensatory time.
- (d) When an employee is assigned to standby time on a holiday which would otherwise be regularly scheduled work time, the employee shall receive three (3) hours of pay at the regular rate for each eight (8) hours of standby time.
- (e) When an employee on standby is activated to duty, they shall be eligible for call back as defined under 13.12, but will not be compensated for stand-by during the period they are activated to work.

13.14 Emergency Operations

Scheduling of shifts, assignment of job duties and hours of work during emergency operations shall be within the sole discretion of the City, except that during emergency operations, employees shall be given rest and meal periods in the same ratio to hours worked as on their regular shifts, to the extent that such rest and meal periods are reasonable.

13.15 Overtime Pay for Split Shifts

Employees working a split work shift will receive overtime pay for the second (2nd) segment of his or her work shift. Part-time exempt employees are not covered by this provision.

Employees required to occasionally attend meetings or other work related functions, but who have been given five (5) days advance notice of the schedule change (Article 13.3 of this Agreement), shall not be considered to be working a split shift and shall not be entitled to overtime compensation for work hours on that date that are not consecutive.

13.16 Changes from Daylight Savings to Standard Time

Whenever the City changes from daylight-saving time to Standard Time and back to daylight-saving time, employees working when the changes are made will be paid for actual hours worked.

13.17 Bilingual Pay Incentive

Career and part-time exempt employees whose job duties require bilingual fluency and who are determined by the City to be fluent in an eligible language, will receive an additional amount equal to 5% of their base salary. Approval of bilingual pay will be subject to the ongoing needs or business necessity of the City, which requires this skill to be used on a recurring basis. Fluency is to be determined by the City every other year, based upon a standard testing program, which the City will administer. The provisions of this Article are not subject to multiple incentives for multiple languages.

Employees taking the examination on their own time will not receive overtime or call back compensation. Failure to pass the fluency examination will disqualify an employee from being designated eligible for bilingual pay incentive. Employees may retake the examination, with their supervisor's permission, after a minimum of six months following their last examination.

(a) Discontinuation: If the employee is transferred, demoted, or promoted, to another position in which the bilingual skill has not been designated, or identified as a business necessity, the incentive will cease. The effective date

- for discontinuation of the bilingual incentive will be the first day of the next pay period following the new assignment.
- (b) Contracting Out: The City retains the right to contract out bilingual services as deemed necessary.

ARTICLE 14 - WORKING CONDITIONS

14.1 Safety

The City and the Union recognize that safe work areas, safe equipment, safe work habits and practices, and safe operations are a mutual benefit to employee and employer alike, and are therefore a mutual obligation. Unsafe or unhealthful practices and conditions shall be called to the attention of those responsible, whether by a supervisor or an employee, and once substantiated by the City, the unsafe condition shall be remedied as fully as possible. The City shall not discipline or in any manner discriminate against any employee who, in good faith and for cause, reports the existence of an unsafe condition or practice to the City's Risk Management Section, or to the Oregon OSHA.

14.2 Emergency First Aid

The City agrees to establish and maintain supplies and equipment for emergency firstaid treatment of all employees, without cost to employees, for on-the-job injuries, provided that each employee injured will be required to sign a Workers' Compensation Report form when presented by the City.

14.3 Uniforms and Protective Clothing

- (a) Where an employee is required to wear protective clothing or any type of protective device in order to safely perform their job, such will be provided by the City. The costs of maintaining, cleaning, and laundering such clothing or devices shall be borne by the City.
- (b) The City will provide uniforms for all personnel required to wear a uniform. The City will follow IRS Regulations regarding City issued work clothes as a taxable fringe benefit.
- (c) All City issued clothing and related equipment shall remain the property of the City and must be returned to the City before replacement clothing is issued or when the employee leaves employment with the City.

14.4 Clean up Time

Employees in positions that require the clean up or change of clothes before leaving

work shall be granted adequate personal clean up time prior to the end of each work shift. The City shall provide the required facilities for the employee's clean up time. Work schedules shall be arranged so that employees may take advantage of this provision where it is applicable. Neither party to this contract shall construe "clean up time" to mean "quitting early time" or "leave early time," or coming in early from the field.

14.5 Tools and Equipment (Fleet Services Employees only)

The City shall provide all tools and equipment necessary to perform the job, except with respect to Fleet Service Technicians' tools. Fleet Service Technicians' tools are the employees' personal property and they are responsible to obtain and use them while on duty. When a tool breaks, it is to be the reported to the Parts Room, a Supervisor or a Lead Technician as soon as practical. Technicians' tools which they were required to have upon employment when broken on the job will be replaced by the City with an equal to or better tool at the City's option, such replacement will not necessarily be the same brand name tool. Tools not required for employment when broken on the job may be replaced at the supervisor's discretion.

14.6 Inmate Work Release Crews

When an employee is assigned and does act as a lead person for crews of members of the inmate work release crews, they shall be compensated at 5% above their regular rate of pay.

Employees who lead inmate crews and are unable to be released from duty due to work flow, productivity, or safety concerns, and who work ten (10) hours per shift shall record ten and one-half (10.5) hours work on their time cards to compensate them for their lunch break; those working eight (8) hours per shift shall record eight and one-half (8.5) hours on their time cards to compensate them for their lunch break.

14.7 Mileage Reimbursement

Whenever an employee is required to use the employee's personal vehicle in the performance of assigned duties, the employee shall be compensated for miles traveled at the current City rate. Business use of a personal vehicle does not include commuting.

An employee authorized to use their personal vehicle in performance of City duties is required to secure automobile coverage at levels no less than the minimum required by state law. Employees who use a private vehicle for City business may be required to provide the City with proof of insurance in order to be reimbursed for mileage.

14.8 On the Job, In-Service Training

Training opportunities will be offered equally to all employees. However, employees who must obtain continuing education units to maintain a professional certification will

receive first priority for training.

14.9 Human Resources Rules Revisions

The City agrees to make this Contract available to each employee now in the bargaining unit, through electronic means, within thirty (30) days of its execution. The City agrees to furnish, through electronic means, a copy of this contract, and any amendments thereto, and the City Human Resources Rules to each new employee. The City shall furnish the Union with an electronic copy of the City's Human Resources Rules and any and all amendments thereto when updated. In the event of any conflict between the Human Resources Rules and the provisions of this contract, this contract shall prevail.

14.10 Hazardous Materials

- (a) No employee will be required to handle or administer hazardous materials without a certification or license, if required by federal, state or city law.
- (b) Employees will receive an additional ten percent (10%) above their regular rate of pay for hours actually working with hazardous pesticides which require federal, state, or city license or certification for applicators.
- (c) When operating a vehicle which requires a placard under Federal or State regulations, employees will receive an additional 10% above their regular rate of pay for all hours, to the nearest quarter hour, actually performing these duties.
- (d) Employees assigned to the City's Hazardous Materials Response (HAZMAT) Team shall receive a payment of \$.49 per hour for said duty. This amount shall be prorated to the nearest hour if assigned service with the HAZMAT team totals to less than a full month.

14.11 Required Driver License

(a) The parties recognize that driving is an essential function for a number of City positions. Employees whose positions require driving must maintain a valid Oregon Drivers License and maintain a driving record that meets City insurance standards. If an employee holds a position in a classification that requires a valid driver license, and their license is non-renewed, suspended or revoked, that person may be terminated due to failure or inability to perform essential functions.

The parties agree that a short-term leave may be made available for a career status employee who has lost their driving privilege. Approval of such leave will be at the discretion of the City based on the operational needs of the department, the employee's official driving history, and performance history. Employees seeking short term leave due to loss of driving privileges must

make a written request to the department director. The request must include written proof from the Oregon Department of Motor Vehicles, or a court of competent jurisdiction that they will be able to obtain valid regular and/or occupational (CDL) driver license within ninety (90) days.

Upon receipt of the request and supporting proof, the City may authorize the employee to use accrued leave or to take unpaid leave for the period of suspension not to exceed 90 days. All accrued leaves other than sick leave must be exhausted before unpaid leave will be approved.

The City may also permit the employee to take a temporary demotion within their assigned department into a position that does not include driving as an essential function. The temporary demotion will be allowed only if productive work can be accomplished in the demoted to classification and that it will not create an operational or financial burden to the department. The temporary demotion shall not exceed 90 days.

The employee will be solely responsible for all requirements and fees imposed to secure reinstatement. The City will not install an ignition interlock device on any City owned vehicles.

- (b) Failure to report a limitation upon, suspension or revocation of a work required driver license may subject an employee to disciplinary action up to and including discharge.
- (c) Annually, the City will pay up to \$120.00, of the costs associated with a physical examination by a Department of Transportation (DOT) certified doctor, in order to maintain a Commercial Driver License (CDL) and related special endorsements for any Career status employees who are required by the City to maintain a CDL for their current job. The City will pay up to \$120.00 of the costs of a physical examination by a DOT certified doctor, which is associated with any new City required CDL and/or endorsement(s) for one's current job. The City will pay the full costs of any City required physical examination where the examination is performed by a City contracted physician.
- (d) The costs associated with a CDL required for a new employee or promotional position or an employee requested transfer, shall be the responsibility of the employee. Should an employee allow their CDL and/or endorsement(s) to expire, or if the employee's CDL is revoked, any re-issuance or physical examination fees shall be the responsibility of the employee.

14.12 Inclement Conditions

(a) In the event the City determines to close operations due to inclement weather or hazardous conditions, the employee may request and the City shall grant

holiday leave, vacation leave, compensatory time, or leave without pay to cover the lost time. Sick leave is not available for use under these circumstances.

- (b) The City will not use inclement weather as an opportunity to deny employees work. Employees will be provided with the opportunity to work as long as any non-emergency operations are open.
- (c) When local conditions in the vicinity of an employee's, residence determine that travel is hazardous, the employee shall notify the employee's supervisor and shall be allowed to use vacation leave, compensatory time or leave without pay for the entire period the employee is unable to report for work for up to two working days. Sick leave is not available for use under these circumstances.
- (d) Essential operations employees shall only fall within the provisions of subsection (c) above.
- (e) If the City Manager authorizes employees to be released from work early because of dangerous road conditions due to weather, missed work time in that day will be treated as time worked and paid accordingly.

14.13 Health Examinations

The City may require an employee to submit to a health examination by a City designated health care practitioner for reasons related to direct employment interests of the City. The health care practitioner shall report only conclusions about the fitness of the individual in relationship to the work the employee is expected to perform. The health care practitioner shall not report the employee's diagnosis or details of a specific nature. The City shall pay the full costs of any health examinations required under this Article. The medical report shall go only to the Human Resources Director or a designee. The City shall pay the employee for any wages and benefits lost in undergoing the exam.

ARTICLE 15 – VACANCIES

15.1 Filling Vacancies

- (a) The City may post vacant positions either internally or externally on the Human Resources web page for at least seven (7) calendar days before the position is closed. Available job opportunities will remain on the City's web page until the closing date.
- (b) Employees may apply for job opportunities by submitting an online application to Human Resources via the website.

- (c) Any current AFSCME employee who applies for a union represented position shall receive an interview if they are one of the top five (5) candidates for the vacant position. The criteria used to determine whether or not a candidate qualifies for an interview is set by the hiring department. If a Bargaining Unit Member has equal qualifications to an external candidate who is also in the top five job applicants for a position, the bargaining unit member will receive preferential rights when determining who will receive an interview for the position.
- (d) Any employee, upon written request to human resources within 10 days of notification, shall receive a written explanation as to why that employee was not selected for an interview.
- (e) The City may elect to use hiring lists to fill vacancies with a notice included on the job announcement.

15.2 Written Offers

Offers of promotion and transfer and notice of a merit increase shall be given to the employee in writing. Absent such written offer and acceptance and absent such notice of a merit increase, no promotion, transfer or merit increase shall exist.

15.3 Working out of Class

(a) An employee is working out of class when Department Head or designee assigns some of the duties of a higher classification based on business need. Duration of Assignment:

The typical duration of a work out of class in a higher assignment will be between one (1) and eighty (80) hours. Working out of class is temporary and not intended to be permanent. A single department will not have a classification vacant for more than six consecutive months while rotating employees into a higher assignment.

- (1) The assigned employee need not possess the minimum qualifications for the position of the higher classification but must hold all the necessary certifications or licenses required for the assigned duties. In order to qualify for working in higher classification compensation, the employee must assume and satisfactorily perform the responsibilities of the higher classification.
- (2) Employees will not be designated as working out of classification for covering breaks, lunches, routine meetings, on-the-job training, or other such short duration assignments, unless the Department Head or designee designates the employee as working in the higher classification

and an employee assumes the major distinguishing duties of the higher classification for a period of time so designated.

- (3) An employee may decline a working out of classification assignment unless no other means are available to fill the higher classification.
- (4) If the work is not performed in a satisfactory manner, the Department Head or designee may remove the employee who has been designated as working in the higher classification and designate another employee to replace the employee, or leave the assignment unfilled.

(b) Pay for Working in a Higher Classification:

An employee formally designated as working in a higher classification than the employee's classification, in accordance with the provisions of this article, shall be paid for all hours worked at the employee's regular rate of pay plus five percent (5%), or at the Step 1 pay rate of the higher classification, whichever is greater, in no case shall the compensation exceed Step 6 of the assigned pay range.

15.4 Acting In Capacity

- (a) An employee is acting in capacity when the department Head or designee assigns the duties of a higher classification on a full-time continuous basis. Acting in capacity assignments are typically used when a position is vacant and the assignment will last longer than two (2) weeks. Acting in capacity assignments are temporary and not intended to be permanent.
- (b) The assigned employee must possess the minimum qualifications for the position and possess any specific certifications or licenses that are required.
- (c) An employee formally designated as acting in capacity shall be paid for all hours worked at their regular rate of pay plus five percent (5%), or at the Step 1 of the higher classification, whichever is greater. In no case shall the compensation exceed Step 6 of the higher paid classification.

15.5 Probationary Periods

New Hire employee

New employees shall be on probationary status for the first twelve (12) months of employment.

Part-time exempt employees shall be on probationary status for 600 hours and twelve (12) months of service (see Article 5.6).

Any employee's initial probationary period may, with the concurrence of the Human Resources Director, be extended for a specified time not to exceed an additional three (3) months. The employee shall be notified of the reason for the extension and another performance appraisal shall be required at the end of this additional period.

Probationary Periods for Career Employees

- (a) Career employees who are promoted shall serve a six (6) month probationary period in the new classification.
- (b) The City may extend the six (6) month promotional probationary period for up to three (3) additional consecutive months when, in its judgment, such extension is necessary to fairly evaluate the employee's performance.
- (c) Any career status employee who is promoted shall have a two (2) week period of time from the date of appointment during which the employee shall be allowed to return to the employee's former position. This two-week period of time may be extended by the City if it has not made an offer of employment for the career employee's former position. In the event that an employee fails to pass the employee's six month promotional probationary period due to an inability to meet performance standards, the employee will be laid off with recall rights to the next vacant position in the previously held career status position pursuant to Article 16.

ARTICLE 16 – LAYOFF

16.1 Definitions

- (a) For purposes of this contract, "seniority" means length of continuous service as an employee of the City, computed from the date of the employee's original hire. Such date shall be known as the employee's "continuous service date." Where two employees have the same continuous service date, the employee whose application was first filed shall be deemed the senior employee. Where continuous service dates and application dates are the same, seniority shall be determined by lot.
- (b) As used in this section, "continuous service" includes all authorized paid leaves of absence and unpaid leaves of absence for less than fifteen (15) consecutive calendar days, but does not include any period between an employee's layoff and recall nor unpaid leaves of absence for more than fifteen (15) consecutive calendar days. In the event of layoff and recall, the employee's continuous service date shall be adjusted to reflect a total length of continuous service. Termination of employment shall void the employee's continuous service date. If the employee should subsequently be hired again

- by the City, the most recent date of hire shall become the employee's continuous service date.
- (c) If a current Part-Time Exempt Employee (PTE) is hired into a career position within the same job classification as their current PTE employment, they will be given continuous service "seniority" based upon their time in service.

16.2 Order of Layoff

In the event of a reduction in force in a department or division, layoffs shall be made in the affected classifications in inverse order of seniority. The laid off employee may also bump a part-time exempt, or a seasonal employee within a work division (e.g. water division within the Public Works Department), and within the same, or lower classification, for the remainder of the seasonal or part-time exempt appointment.

While on layoff status, career employees may apply for seasonal or part-time exempt work. If an employee is laid off from a career classification and later accepts a seasonal or part-time exempt position, this would not change any of the provisions in this Article. Employees who bump to a part-time exempt or seasonal position will be subject to recall under Articles 16.3 and 16.4.

Employees who bump to a part-time exempt or a seasonal position will be placed at the same or closest existing hourly rate of pay, with no loss in pay, not to exceed the top step of the pay range for the part-time exempt or seasonal position. When an employee bumps to a part-time exempt position, for the purposes of step increases, the review date begins on the date the employee assumes the new position pursuant to Article 5.6. The City may retain a less senior employee who serves on the Hazardous Materials Response Emergency team. This exception may not be exercised for more than three employees per fiscal year. If a layoff requires the transfer of a more senior employee in the department to a different work section or location, the least senior employee in the affected location shall be transferred, unless the parties to the labor contract agree otherwise.

16.3 Layoff Status

- (a) For a period of two (2) years following the date of layoff, an employee shall be classified as on "layoff status," and the employee's name maintained on a layoff eligible list. The order of names on the layoff eligible list shall be in inverse order of layoff. At the end of the two (2) year period, or sooner if the employee so requests, the employee's name shall be removed from the list and the employee shall be deemed fully terminated.
- (b) An employee on layoff status shall not be entitled to any pay, status, benefits, or employment rights other than those specifically provided herein.

- (c) An employee on layoff status shall promptly inform the Human Resources Director of any change of address, and shall be deemed terminated if a letter mailed to the last address recorded with the City is returned unclaimed.
- (d) An employee being laid off shall be paid for the total accrued vacation, holiday (if any) and compensatory time existing at the time of the layoff date.

16.4 Order of Recall

- (a) An employee on the recall list shall be offered a seasonal position, if available, if the employee is qualified for the position, as determined by the City.
- (b) Recall of employees to active employment shall be made in order of their names on the layoff eligible list for job classifications from which they were laid off.

Career employees who are on a layoff list (as defined by Article 16.3) will be eligible for employment in a vacant seasonal or part-time exempt position. Career employees who accept seasonal or part-time exempt work shall be retained on the layoff list. Failure to accept seasonal or part-time exempt work will not affect the employee's standing on the layoff list. An employee shall be deemed terminated if the employee does not report for work within ten (10) City business days of written notice of recall via registered mail for a career position. Except as provided in this section, no person shall be hired to fill any position from which an employee was laid off as long as there is an employee within that job classification on the layoff eligible list.

- (c) Upon recall, the employee shall have restored for authorized use all accrued sick leave hours as recorded by the City at the time of the layoff. This does apply to cases where the laid off employee returns to City work by being hired as a replacement as provided in Article 16.5(b) below. Time served in a seasonal or part-time exempt appointment will not be credited towards the recalled employee's continuous service date for the career position.
- (d) If an employee accepts a position in a career classification, that employee will not be placed on the layoff list and shall have no rights to recall, with the exception of 16.5(b).

16.5 Replacement Employment

(a) An employee on layoff status may apply for a position with the City in a job classification other than the one from which the employee was laid off. Such applications from laid off employees who are equally qualified as determined by the City will be considered in order of seniority. (b) Acceptance of employment in a lower level job classification with a lower pay scale other than the employee's former classification shall not be cause to remove the employee's name from the layoff eligible list. Rejection of replacement employment shall not be grounds for removal.

16.6 Integrity of Job Classifications

In the event that the substantial duties of a laid-off employee are subsequently assigned to an employee of a lower classification so that the employee is regularly working in a higher classification, the City shall recall an employee to fill the higher position. As used in this section, "substantial duties" means those duties, which distinguish the job classification from lower classifications of a similar nature.

16.7 Part-Time Exempt Employees Excluded

Part-time exempt employees may not avail themselves of this layoff procedure. Hours of work for this group of employees may be reduced or eliminated at will by the City.

ARTICLE 17 - DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE

17.1 Disciplinary Action

- (a) Disciplinary action may be imposed upon an employee only for just cause. Disciplinary action imposed on any employee may be processed as a grievance through the regular grievance procedure in Article 18.
- (b) Disciplinary action or measures shall be timely and progressive. Discipline may include but is not limited to oral reprimand, written reprimand, suspension without pay, demotion, reduction in pay and discharge.
 - Serious violations, as determined by the City, may be dealt with by any of the above measures on the first offense or subsequent offenses.
- (c) If the City has reason to reprime an employee, it shall be done in a manner that will not embarrass the employee before other employees or the public.
- (d) A steward shall have the right to discuss any disciplinary action imposed or recommended by a supervisor with that supervisor at the affected employee's request, with or without the employee's presence.
- (e) An employee has the right to have a steward present at an interview with a supervisor when the employee has a reasonable belief that the interview is part of an investigation which could result in disciplinary action. The interview may not be unduly delayed to await a particular unavailable steward when other stewards may be available.

- (f) Due Process procedures' which normally will be followed when an employee may be subject to discipline greater than a written reprimand are:
 - 1. The employee will be notified of the charges or allegations which may subject them to discipline;
 - 2. The employee will be notified of the disciplinary sanctions being considered:
 - 3. The employee will be given an opportunity to refute the charges or allegations either in writing or orally in an informal hearing;
 - 4. The employee will be entitled to be accompanied by a fellow employee or a representative of the Union at the informal hearing.

17.2 Right to Grieve Discipline

Any discipline imposed on an employee may be grieved through Article 18. Any employee found to be unjustly suspended, demoted, or discharged shall be reinstated with full restoration of all rights and conditions of employment and may be awarded compensation for any and all lost time.

17.3 Initial Hire Probationary Employees

Newly hired career employees, shall be on probation for twelve (12) months from their date of hire. During this initial hire probationary period, probationary employees are not covered by the provisions of 17.1 and 17.2, above. Initial hire probationary employees may be discharged by the City at any time with no showing of cause. Any discipline or discharge of an initial hire probationary employee is neither grievable nor arbitrable; such matters are not covered by the provisions of this Agreement. Initial hire probationary employees do not have any property rights in the job.

17.4 Personnel Records

At the written request of the employee, disciplinary actions shall be removed from the employee's Personnel File after three (3) years if no similar infraction has occurred during that period of time.

17.5 Plan of Assistance

Employees may be placed on a Plan-Of-Assistance (POA) when in the supervisor's assessment the employee could benefit from the additional coaching. The goal of the POA is to help the employee understand the supervisor's expectations, provide a time frame during which the employee and the supervisor will work closely together to reach the required performance, or behavioral improvements contained within the Plan. These

Plans are not an extended probation, nor are they intended to be discipline. However, a failed plan of assistance may result in discipline. The purpose behind the Plan-Of-Assistance is to provide a tool which allows for the documentation of improvements that must be made by an employee in meeting either the performance, or behavioral expectations of the supervisor.

ARTICLE 18 - DISPUTE SETTLEMENT

18.1 Grievance Definition

As used in this contract, the term "grievance" means any claim by or on behalf of a particular employee or party to this contract that such claimant's rights, benefits, privileges, or interests under this contract have been violated or that this contract has been misapplied to such claimant in a particular case.

18.2 Exclusive Remedy

Grievances shall be initiated and processed in the manner provided in this agreement. The parties mutually acknowledge the procedures outlined in this agreement to be the exclusive and binding process for the resolution of grievances.

18.3 Time Limits and Procedures

Any or all time limits specified in the grievance procedure may be waived by mutual consent of the parties, any such wavier must be reduced to writing. E-mails shall be sufficient to meet this requirement. Failure of the aggrieved party to submit or prosecute a grievance in accordance with these time limits shall constitute abandonment of the grievance. The City shall respond to the grievance within the stated time limits unless an extension has been mutually agreed upon.

Grievance of an employee discharge shall be filed at Step 2 and comply with all the requirements of Step 1. Oral reprimands shall not be grievable to arbitration, Step 4.

18.4 Grievances at Step 1

- (a) Within five (5) days after the occurrence of the circumstances giving raise to a grievance or the employee's first knowledge thereof, an employee, with or without Union representation, has a right to meet with the employee's supervisor in order to engage in an informal effort to resolve a grievance. If the effort is unsuccessful, the employee may proceed to use procedures set forth in Article 18.4(b).
- (b) The Union and the City encourage employees to attempt to resolve disputes informally before filing a formal grievance. If the employee and immediate supervisor are unable to informally resolve the issues giving cause to the

grievance as set forth in 18.4(a) the employee may file a formal grievance at Step 1. The grievance shall be initiated by filing a written grievance with the employee's immediate supervisor within twenty (20) calendar days after the occurrence of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance or the employee's first knowledge thereof. Said grievance shall be signed by the grievant(s) or an agent of the Union.

- (c) The employee may elect to be represented exclusively by a steward with or without the employee's presence, may elect to have a steward present during the proceedings, or may elect not to be represented by the Union in any way. If an employee chooses to present the grievance without Union representation, the Chief Steward shall be notified in writing within forty-eight (48) hours of receipt of the grievance.
- (d) The written grievance shall include:
 - (1) The name and position of the employee by or on whose behalf the grievance is brought.
 - (2) The date of the circumstances giving rise to the grievance, and the date of the employee's first knowledge thereof, if later.
 - (3) A clear and concise statement of the grievance including the relevant facts necessary to a full and objective understanding of the employee's position.
 - (4) The specific provision or provisions of this contract allegedly violated by the City.
 - (5) The remedy or relief sought by the employee.
 - (6) The signature of the employee submitting the grievance, and such person's name and position if other than the aggrieved employee.
- (e) Within twenty (20) calendar days of receipt of the written grievance, the immediate supervisor shall respond, in writing, to the person representing the aggrieved employee and the employee bringing the grievance. Such response shall either deny the grievance or acknowledge what steps will be taken to remedy the grievance. The supervisor shall forward a copy of the written grievance and response to the Chief Steward, if the aggrieved employee is not represented by a steward.
- (f) If the employee is satisfied with such response, the grievance shall be deemed resolved without further action. If the employee is not satisfied, or if the supervisor fails to respond within twenty (20) calendar days of receipt of the written grievance, the grievance automatically shall be elevated to the next step in the grievance procedure, pursuant to Article 18.5.

18.5 Grievances at Step 2

- (a) Grievances unresolved at Step 1 shall be forwarded to Step 2 as follows: Within fifteen (15) calendar days after the Step 1 cutoff date the aggrieved employee shall file with the employee's department head:
 - (1) a written statement setting forth why the Step 1 response failed to resolve the grievance;
 - (2) the supervisor's response (or a statement that the supervisor failed to respond within the time allowed); and
 - (3) a copy of the grievance filed at Step 1. Upon receipt of the Step 2 grievance, the Department Head shall forward a copy of the grievance to the Chief Steward if the aggrieved employee is not represented by a steward.
- (b) Within fifteen (15) calendar days following receipt of the grievance, the Department Head or designee, will investigate the grievance and respond in writing to the aggrieved employee and Union. At any time following the Department Head's receipt of the grievance and before the Step 2 cutoff date, the Department Head, the aggrieved employee and the steward representing the employee may meet for the purpose of clarifying the issues presented by the grievance. If agreed to and held, such a meeting shall not delay the Step 2 cutoff date unless all parties agree to extend that time limit in accordance with Article 18.3.
- (c) If the aggrieved employee elects to represent himself or herself at any Step 2 meeting and the Union desires to participate in a role of observer, it shall be represented by its Chief Steward or designee.
- (d) If, after the fifteenth (15th) day following the response in writing, or if the aggrieved employee is not satisfied with the City's Step 2 response, the aggrieved employee may carry the grievance to Step 3. This fifteenth (15th) day shall be known as the "Step 2 cutoff date."

18.6 Grievances at Step 3

(a) Grievances unresolved at Step 2 shall be carried to Step 3 as follows: Within fifteen (15) calendar days following the Step 2 cutoff date, the aggrieved shall file with the Human Resources Director a written expression clearly setting forth why the previous two City responses to the Step 1 grievance have failed to resolve it.

- (b) Upon the filing of a grievance at Step 3, the Human Resources Director shall, in the following order and within fifteen (15) calendar days of the receiving of the grievance:
 - (1) Immediately forward a copy of all of the Step 3 grievance documents to the Chief Steward unless the Union represents the aggrieved employee;
 - (2) Conduct whatever investigation the Human Resources Director deems necessary to obtain the facts surrounding the grievance;
 - (3) Reduce to writing those facts which the Human Resources Director finds to be determinative of the grievance as well as the conclusion as to the merits of the grievance; and
 - (4) Forward copies of such findings and conclusions to the aggrieved employee and the Chief Steward.
- (c) Within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the Human Resources Director's findings and conclusions; the Union shall either:
 - (1) Inform the Human Resources Director that the grievance has been resolved for all purposes under this contract; or
 - (2) Initiate binding arbitration with the State Conciliator of the Employment Relations Board, or any other mutually agreeable agency, by sending a Demand for Arbitration and a request for a list of five (5) arbitrators. At the same time, a copy of the Demand for Arbitration shall be served on the Human Resources Director. The list of arbitrators requested shall be limited to those persons residing in the State of Oregon, unless the parties agree otherwise.

18.7 Grievances at Step 4

(a) Grievances shall be submitted to a single arbitrator chosen in the following manner from a list of five (5) names submitted by the State Conciliator of the Employment Relations Board or from any other agency on which the parties agree. Within fifteen (15) calendar days following the Union's receipt of the list of arbitrators, the City and the Union representatives shall flip a coin to determine who shall exercise the first opportunity of striking a name, with the loser of the coin toss striking first. Strikes shall be exercised alternately until each party has exercised two (2) strikes and only one (1) name remains, who shall be the arbitrator. Within fifteen (15) calendar days from the date the arbitrator is selected, the Union, on behalf of both parties, shall inform the arbitrator of selection; and the arbitrator shall schedule a hearing.

- (b) The parties may, by mutual agreement in a particular case, provide for any amendment, waiver, modification, or addition to the rules and procedures herein set forth in Article 18, which agreement shall not affect subsequent cases.
- (c) Within fifteen (15) calendar days of receipt of the Human Resources Director's findings and conclusions, as called for in Article 18.6(c), either party to the labor contract may request mediation. If agreed to by both parties, the Union will contact the State Conciliator of the Employment Relations Board and a mediation session will be held with an assigned mediator. A mutual request for mediation waives the time limits in Article 18. If mediation is not successful, a request shall be made that the arbitration hearing be scheduled within ten (10) calendar days from the conclusion of mediation. Mediation shall be concluded when (1) the parties mutually agree in writing that the grievance is resolved; and (2) the Union provides written notice that the grievance is withdrawn; or (3) either party notifies the other party and the mediator in writing that it wishes to conclude mediation, but only after at least one mediation session has been concluded.
- (d) Except as expressly provided herein, arbitration of grievances shall be conducted according to the applicable rules of the organization that supplied the parties with a list of arbitrators.
- (e) The scope of the arbitration shall be limited to issues of fact and the disputed application and interpretation of this contract as raised by the aggrieved employee at Step 1 and as presented through the various appeal steps in this procedure, including the Step 3 response. In arbitration, no new factual information or evidence shall be submitted which was not presented earlier in the grievance procedure and which was not presented in connection with and is not relevant to the Step 3 response and the written notice of rejection filed pursuant to Article 18.6(c)(2).
- (f) When, after the initiation of a grievance at Step 4 but before the arbitration hearing, new factual information or evidence directly relevant to the issues first comes to the knowledge of a party and it was not previously known to the party, notice of such information immediately shall be served on the other party's representative and a meeting held as soon as possible at a mutually agreeable time to discuss the impact of such new information and to attempt to adjust the grievance by mutual agreement. If such meeting does not produce a settlement of the grievance, such information may be introduced in arbitration, if otherwise admissible according to usual evidentiary standards in arbitration.
- (g) The powers of the arbitrator shall be limited to determination of issues of fact and the application and interpretation of the provisions of this contract, as the same may be within the scope of the arbitration. The arbitrator shall have no

power or authority to alter, abridge, modify, vacate, or amend any of the terms of this contract; nor to substitute the arbitrator's judgment for that of the City as to any matter within City's discretion under this contract, as long as the City did not exercise its discretionary authority unreasonably, arbitrarily, capriciously or discriminatorily; nor to consider, decide, or act upon any condition or circumstance not treated in this contract.

- (h) The arbitrator shall render a decision within thirty (30) days of the close of the hearing. Any necessary expenses for the services of the arbitrator shall be paid by the losing party. If the arbitrator determines that there is no prevailing party, the arbitrator may apportion each party's cost as is equitable. If either party desires an official verbatim record of an arbitration proceeding, it may cause such a record to be made, providing it pays for the record and makes copies available without charge to the other party and to the arbitrator. Each party shall be responsible for compensating its own representatives or witnesses. The names of any witness to be used in arbitration by either party shall be made known to the other at least seventy-two (72) hours prior to the arbitration hearing.
- (i) The decision of the arbitrator, if arrived at pursuant to the provisions of this contract, shall be final and binding upon the parties.

18.8 Informal Discussion Permitted

Nothing in this article is intended to preclude or prohibit informal discussion of a potential grievance between an employee and the immediate supervisor, provided that the time limits set forth herein are adhered to.

18.9 Confidentiality

All proceedings, meetings, and discussions related to grievances shall be limited in attendance to the parties and their designated representatives. All documents and information relative to the grievance and resolution are exempt from public disclosure, to the extent allowed under the public records law, until the conclusion of the final proceeding.

18.10 Designation of Substitutes

Whenever, in a particular case, any of the following officials is absent or unable to act for any reason, the following substitutes are declared and authority so given:

Official	Substitute
HR Director	Designee of the Director
Department Head	Designee of the Department Head
Union President	Union Vice President or the Vice-President's Designee
Chief Steward	Union President or the President's designee

18.11 Absence from Work Station

Union stewards representing employees or the Union at the meetings and hearings provided for in this article shall be permitted, after notice to the immediate supervisor, to leave their assigned work areas without loss of pay during their attendance at such meetings or hearings

ARTICLE 19 – MAINTENANCE OF STANDARDS

City proposed changes in mandatory conditions of employment not covered by the terms and provisions of this Agreement shall be subject to negotiations between the City and the Union in accordance with ORS 243.698.

ARTICLE 20 – PRODUCTIVITY

The parties recognize that delivery of municipal services in the most efficient and productive manner is of paramount concern to the City and the Union. Maximized productivity is recognized to be a mutual obligation of both parties within their respective roles and responsibilities.

ARTICLE 21 – NON-DISCRIMINATION

The provisions of this contract shall be applied equally to all employees in the bargaining unit without discrimination as to age, sex (except where bona fide occupational qualifications exist), marital status, race, color, religion, national origin, sexual orientation, disability, union membership or political affiliation association, gender identity, veteran's status, or any other protected class identified in state or federal law. The Union shall share equally with the City the responsibility for applying this provision of the contract. In recognition of the various State and Federal statutes and rules governing such nondiscrimination standards, the parties agree that arbitration of a grievance (Article 18) shall not be allowed over any alleged violations of this Article 21.

ARTICLE 22 – NO STRIKES OR SANCTIONS

- (a) The Union and the bargaining unit members individually and collectively, agree that during the term of this contract, there shall be no strike or illegal work stoppage.
- (b) In the event of an unauthorized strike, slow-up or stoppage, the City agrees that there will be no liability on the part of the Union provided the Union promptly and publicly disavows such unauthorized strike, orders the

employees to return to work and attempts to bring about a prompt resumption of normal operations; and provided further that the Union notifies the City, in writing, within forty-eight (48) hours after the commencement of such strike, what measures it has taken to comply with the provisions of this section.

(c) In the event that such action by the Union has not affected resumption of normal work practices, the City shall have the right to discipline, by way of discharge or otherwise, any employee who participates in such strike, slow-up or stoppage.

ARTICLE 23 – AMENDMENTS

The Agreement expressed herein in writing constitutes the entire Agreement between the parties. This Agreement shall supersede all previous oral and written agreements between the City of Salem and the Union.

The City and the Union each waive the right and agree that the other shall have no obligation to bargain with respect to any subject covered by the terms of this Agreement unless such subject is specifically identified herein for future bargaining. This waiver and agreement does not include unilateral changes that have not been bargained to completion through the bargaining for this agreement.

ARTICLE 24 – SAVINGS CLAUSE

If any Article or Section of this Agreement should be found invalid, unlawful or unenforceable by reason of existing or subsequently enacted legislation or by judicial authority, all other Articles and Sections of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effective for the duration of this Agreement. In the event of invalidation of any Article or Section, the City and the Union agree to meet for the purpose of renegotiating said Article or Section and achieving a satisfactory replacement.

ARTICLE 25 - JOINT LABOR-MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

25.1 Purpose

The parties recognize the value of effective labor management relationships that require trust and a commitment to open communications. We believe that a joint Labor-Management Committee will enhance our working relationship and provide open channels for communication. The purpose of the committee shall be to:

- 1. Seek mutual respect and understanding between the parties.
- 2. Solve problems in the best interest of the citizens of Salem, the employees, and union members.

- 3. Move labor management relations from adversarial to cooperative.
- 4. Promote participatory decision making.
- The committee, if agreed upon by the committee members, is authorized to advise the City or Union leadership of possible solutions to ongoing issues of mutual interest.

25.2 Membership

The Joint Labor-Management Committee shall be composed of eight (8) members, with four (4) members appointed by the Union and four (4) members appointed by the City. Permanent or temporary membership on the committee may be expanded by the mutual agreement of the Union and the City. The Joint Labor-Management Committee will meet during normal business hours. Bargaining unit members, who are members of the committee, will be provided release time to attend the meetings. No overtime will be paid for attendance at these meetings.

25.3 Operational Guidelines

The committee shall operate by consensus. Any issue affecting labor relations, as defined by the committee, may be brought before the committee for consideration. Staff representatives from the Union and City management may participate in committee operations and provide counsel to the members but shall not have voting rights. The committee shall keep a record of its activities and make a reasonable effort to communicate its actions to and receive input from the employees.

ARTICLE 26 - DRUG TESTING

26.1 Policy

The City is committed to maintaining a safe and healthy work place for all employees by identifying the misuse of alcohol and drugs. The misuse of alcohol and drugs can impair employee performance and may jeopardize the safety of co-workers and the general public.

Drugs and Alcohol - For the purposes of this Agreement, drugs and alcohol will be defined as alcohol and controlled substances as defined by ORS 475.005 Uniformed Controlled Substances Act and the federal Controlled Substance Act (21 U.S.C. §812), excluding any substance lawfully prescribed for the employee's use as directed by a healthcare provider. Marijuana is defined as a drug for the purpose of this Agreement, regardless of whether or not the marijuana was distributed for medical purposes.

26.2 Rehabilitation

The City will maintain an Employee Assistance Program (EAP) at no cost to the employees. The general purpose of the EAP will be to reduce problems in the work

force and retain employees. The EAP will offer limited professional assistance to employees in dealing with problems of a personal nature, including substance dependency that may have an adverse effect on job performance.

26.3 Prohibited Conduct

The following conduct is prohibited:

- A. The buying, selling, or providing controlled substances including marijuana while on City property or in City vehicles or equipment, or during work hours, including rest and meal periods.
- B. Being at work under the influence of alcohol, or consuming alcohol while in City vehicles or equipment at any time or on City property during work hours, including rest and meal periods.
- C. Possession of any controlled substance including marijuana (but excluding any substance lawfully prescribed for the employee's use which has not been obtained for the purpose of abuse) while on City property or in City vehicles or equipment at any time, or during work hours, including rest and meal periods.
- D. Being at work under the influence of drugs while on City property or in City vehicles or equipment at any time, or during work hours, including rest and meal periods.

26.4 Testing

An employee will be placed on paid administrative leave pending results of testing.

An employee may be tested for drugs and alcohol under the following circumstances:

- A. Employees who have a Commercial Drivers License (CDL) shall be tested as required by state and/or federal law in addition to any other testing required by this article.
- B. Employees whose positions are in the Police Department, Code Enforcement positions, or any other positions that may be required by law, licensing, or grant funding requirements.
- C. Following an on-the-job or motor vehicle accident which results in death or serious physical injury.
- D. The employee was observed using alcohol, drugs, or other controlled substances while on duty or on City property.

E. Based on a reasonable suspicion that the employee is under the influence. Reasonable suspicion exists when the employer holds a belief that it is reasonable under the totality of the circumstances existing at the time and place that the employee is more likely than not under the influence of drugs and/or alcohol as those terms are defined in this agreement.

Circumstances which constitute a basis for determining reasonable suspicion may include, but are not limited to:

- 1) A pattern of abnormal or erratic behavior;
- 2) Direct observation of drug or alcohol use; or information provided by a reliable and credible source:
- 3) Presence of the mental or physical symptoms of drug or alcohol use (e.g., glassy or bloodshot eyes, alcohol odor on breath, slurred speech, poor coordination and/or reflexes).
- 4) a work related accident in conjunction with other facts which together support reasonable suspicion.

For purposes of this agreement, an employee is considered under the influence when reasonable suspicion has been demonstrated and confirmed with a drug test and/or blood alcohol test that demonstrate concentrations of controlled substances.

Supervisors may require an employee to be drug and/or alcohol tested on the basis of reasonable suspicion only after consultation with a second trained City supervisor, or the appropriate department director, or the Human Resources Director or designee.

Employees may request a union steward or representative to be present. The test will not be delayed for more than one hour in order to wait for a union representative. The absence of a union representative shall not be grounds for the employee to refuse to consent and submit to such tests or searches.

Testing procedures for CDL will be performed in accordance with DOT requirements.

All other testing will be governed by industry practices for non-DOT testing. The standards include utilizing a Department of Health and Human Services certified laboratory that demonstrates experience and capacity of quality control, documentation, chain of custody, technical expertise and demonstrated proficiency testing. All alcohol tests will be performed by a Certified Breath Alcohol Technician using a breathalyzer for both initial and confirmation testing. Unless otherwise agreed to by the City and Union, all drug testing will be performed by urine testing.

26.5 Test Results

The drug testing company will contract with a certified medical review officer (MRO). The MRO will review preliminary non-negative drug test results with the employee and any relevant health care provider(s) before the results are reported to the City.

If an employee disagrees with the results of a drug test, the employee may request the sample be retested at the employee's expense. The request for retesting must be submitted in writing to the testing facility and human resources within five (5) business days. The result of any retest will be deemed final and binding and not subject to any further test. Failure to make a timely written request for a retest shall be deemed an acceptance of the test results. If an employee requests a retest, disciplinary action shall be held pending receipt of the results of the retesting.

The employee may be placed on administrative leave pending results of retesting.

Employees who test positive for alcohol or controlled substances shall be required to undergo assessment at the earliest opportunity, regardless of whether disciplinary action has been taken. The City will verify an employee's attendance and that the assessment has been completed.

The City may offer an employee, diagnosed as having an alcohol and/or chemical dependency by a SAP, continued employment under the terms of a last chance agreement. The City is under no obligation to extend a last chance agreement. Last chance agreements for employees who possess a CDL must comply with DOT regulations.

ARTICLE 27 - CONTRACT TERMS

27.1 Contract Term

This labor contract shall become and remain effective from the date of execution and expire June 30, 2018.

27.2 Execution

- (a) Either party may initiate negotiation of a successor agreement to this contract by serving written notice to that effect upon the other party no later than December 16, 2017. Negotiations shall commence as soon as feasible thereafter.
- (b) A failure by either party to initiate negotiation for a successor agreement to this contract in accordance with Paragraph (a), above, shall result in this contract being extended for only one subsequent fiscal year (from July 1,

2018 through June 30, 2019). In that event, either party may then give proper notice to negotiate a successor to the extended contract (2018-2019) by following the provisions of Paragraph (a), above, but using the date of December 16, 2018.

(c) In witness whereof, the City and the Union have executed this contract by the signatures of their respective authorized representatives.

In witness whereof, the City and the Union have executed this Agreement by the signature of their respective authorized representatives.

AMERICAN FEDERATION LOCAL 2067	OF STATE, COL	JNTY AND MUNICIPAL EMP	PLOYEES,
BY: Mathe Starley President	1(-3-15 Date	Bargaining Team Member	//·3·/5 Date
Bargaining Team Memb	//-3-/5 er Date	Bargaining Team Member	Date
Bargaining Team Memb	//-3-/5 er Date	Bargaining Team Member	11-10-2015 Date
Council 75 Representati	ve Date		
CITY OF SALEM			
BY: Manager Interim City Manager	<u>1/4/15</u> Date	Meia Himman Human Resources Director	11/3/15 Date
Deputy City Attorney	M/3/15 Date		
THE HOUSING AUTHORITY	FOR THE CITY C	OF SALEM (SHA)	

	2015.
Received: Mullimonth Salem City Recorder	

APPENDIX A - WAGE SCHEDULE

03, 10 AFSCME – City 01-Jul-2015 thru 31-Dec-2015 3% Salary Adjustment

					/ Wage		Monthly Salary						
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Accountant0332.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Accountant.II.1030.	10.A30	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00		33.71			5160.13		5603.87	
Acctg Assistant, Sr0327.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65						3752.67		
Acctg Assistant0326.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Admin Analyst.I.0388.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Admin Analyst.II.0389.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Airport Maint Oper03691.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Automotive Svc Worker03661.	03.A13	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33
Bldg Inspector, Senior03136.	03.A28	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00
Buyer Assistant0351.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Buyer0349.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
CADD Technician03111.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Cashier0325.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Civil Eng Asst03110.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Clerk Dispatcher039.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Clerk-Messenger0340.	03.A08	14.64	15.12	15.57	16.25	16.81	17.38	2537.60	2620.80	2698.80	2816.67	2913.73	3012.53
Code Enforcement Officer, Sr03143.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Code Enforcement Officer.1.03157.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Code Enforcement Officer.2.03140.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Comb Struct/Mech Inspector.2.03150.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Comml Electrical Inspector.3.03144.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Comml Mech Inspector.2.03131.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Comml Plumbing Inspector.3.03137.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Communications Analyst03659.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Communications Tech.1.03656.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Communications Tech.2.03655.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Community Svcs Counselor.I.03164.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Community Svcs Counselor.II.03165.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Court Op Spec, Senior0311.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Court Operations Spec0310.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Crime Analyst03407.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Custodial Worker.I.03601.	03.A09	14.97	15.47	16.12	16.67	17.26	17.88	2594.80	2681.47	2794.13	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20
Custodial Worker.II.03602.	03.A11	16.12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	2794.13	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73
Customer Svcs Rep.1.03514.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Customer Svcs Rep.2.03503.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	421.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27

APPENDIX A 03, 10 AFSCME – City 01-Jul-2015 thru 31-Dec-2015 3% Salary Adjustment

	Hourly Wage								Monthly Salary						
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6		
Dept Tech Support Analyst.I.03182.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07		
Dept Tech Support Analyst.II.10183.	10.A34	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00		
Dept Tech Support Technician03181.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77			4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13		
Desktop Publishing Spec0319.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27		
Electrician.1.03538.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07		
Electrician.2.03536.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73		
Enforcement Ofcr, Senior0363.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67		
Engineering Associate03175.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73		
Engr Tech.I.03101.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80		
Engr Tech.II.03102.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87		
Engr Tech.III.03103.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87		
Enterprise Business Sys Analyst10816.	10.A29	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	39.77	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00	6893.47		
Environ Compliance Spec03506.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87		
Environ Compliance Tech03507.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80		
Facility HVAC Tech03606.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13		
Facility Maint Tech03603.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87		
Facility Maint.I.03611.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73		
Facility Maint.II.03612.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80		
Facility Project Leader03617.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07		
Fleet Svc Lead Technician03663.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34		4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87		
Fleet Svc Technician03664.	03.A20	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93		
Flow Monitoring Analyst03113.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33		
Flow Monitoring Oper03512.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33		3894.80	4054.27		
Flow Monitoring Tech03115.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34			4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87		
GIS Analyst03893.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87		
GIS Eng Tech03105.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13		
GIS Technician03834.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13		
Instrument Tech03504.	03.A26	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33		
IT GIS Programmer Analyst, Lead10836.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33		
IT GIS Programmer Analyst10835.	10.A35	36.39				40.95		6307.60	6493.07						
IT Programmer Analyst, Lead10828.	10.A37		37.72	_	41.59				6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33		
IT Programmer Analyst, Sr10828.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13		7208.93	7569.47	7947.33		
IT Programmer Analyst10827.	10.A39	34.19	35.90	37.69	39.57	41.55	43.67	5926.27	6222.67		6858.80	7202.00	7569.47		
Laboratory Tech.I.03547.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80						
Laboratory Tech.II.03546.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	₅ 27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13		

APPENDIX A 03, 10 AFSCME – City 01-Jul-2015 thru 31-Dec-2015 3% Salary Adjustment

Class Title	Day Orada			Hourly	/ Wage			Monthly Salary						
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6	
Librarian, Senior03311.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	
Librarian03306.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	
Library Associate03312.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	
Library Asst.I.03303.	03.A08	14.64	15.12	15.57	16.25	16.81	17.38	2537.60	2620.80	2698.80	2816.67	2913.73	3012.53	
Library Asst.II.03304.	03.A12	16.67	17.26		18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	
Library Asst.III.03305.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	
Natural Infrastructure Spec0395.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58		4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	
Network Analyst, Sr10825.	10.A36	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95			6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7311.20	7569.47	
Network Analyst10847.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7177.73	
Network Tech, Lead10833.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07		6890.00	7098.00	7177.73	
Network Technician03830.	03.A33	26.62	27.95	29.30	30.79	32.34	33.97	4614.13	4844.67	5078.67	5336.93	5605.60	5888.13	
Office Assistant035.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	
Oracle Data Base Admin10837.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53	
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Lead10845.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53	
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Sr10845.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53	
Oracle Programmer Analyst10844.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	
Parking Enforcement Offcr0352.	03.A11	16.12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	2794.13	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	
Parks Maint Operator03361.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	
Parks Project Coord03341.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	
Parts & Supply Clerk0346.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	
Permit Specialist032.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	
Permit Tech0368.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	
Planner.I.03198.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	
Planner.II.03200.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	
Planner.III.10201.	10.A28	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00	
Plans Examiner.I.03138.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	
Plans Examiner.II.03139.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	
Police Property Tech03404.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	
Police Records Tech03401.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	
Program Coordinator03205.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	
PW Crew Leader03516.	03.A17	19.96	20.80				24.35		3605.33		3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	
PW Dev & Inspection Spec03505.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	
PW Facility Maint Oper03549.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	
PW Maint Oper.I.03631.	03.A13	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	
PW Maint Oper.II.03641.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	₆ 21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	

Olean Title	David Over da			Hourly	/ Wage					Monthl	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
PW Project Leader03517.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
PW Signs & Markings Worker03531.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Real Property Svcs Spec10211.	10.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Records Specialist03400.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Relocation/Real Est Title Spec03171.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Reprographics Coord0344.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Reprographics Spec0342.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Security Officer0337.	03.A04	12.88	13.52	14.18	14.92	15.66	16.45	2232.53	2343.47	2457.87	2586.13	2714.40	2851.33
Sewer Maint & Repair Tech03529.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Signal Technician03658.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Solutions Architect10839.	10.A40	38.34	39.94	41.62	43.37	45.20	46.87	6645.60	6922.93	7214.13	7517.47	7834.67	8124.13
Staff Assistant.I.0312.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
System Analyst, Sr10840.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33
Systems Analyst, Lead10841.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53
Systems Tech03522.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Telecommunications Analyst1087.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7177.73
Telecommunications Tech0391.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Telephone Report Spec, Sr03387.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Telephone Report Spec03388.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Traffic Tech, Senior03118.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Traffic Tech03117.	03.A20	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93
Tree Trimmer03340.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Water Meter Svc Worker.1.03510.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Water Meter Svc Worker.2.03511.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Water Qual Tech03123.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Water Treatment Oper03515.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Web Developer10818.	10.A34	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00
WTP Operator.1.03550.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
WTP Operator.2.03553.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
WTP Operator.3.03561.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
WTP Tech.I.03556.	03.A21			25.32				4054.27	4220.67	4388.80			
WTP Tech.II.03552.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33

				Hourly	/ Wage	-				Monthl	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Accountant0332.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Accountant.II.1030.	10.A30	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00			4738.93			5373.33		5843.07
Acctg Assistant, Sr0327.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73		3752.67		4054.27
Acctg Assistant0326.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Admin Analyst.I.0388.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Admin Analyst.II.0389.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Airport Maint Oper03691.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Automotive Svc Worker03661.	03.A13	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33
Bldg Inspector, Senior03136.	03.A28	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00
Buyer Assistant0351.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Buyer0349.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
CADD Technician03111.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Cashier0325.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Civil Eng Asst03110.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Clerk Dispatcher039.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Clerk-Messenger0340.	03.A08	14.64	15.12	15.57	16.25	16.81	17.38	2537.60	2620.80	2698.80	2816.67	2913.73	3012.53
Code Enforcement Officer, Sr03143.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Code Enforcement Officer.1.03157.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Code Enforcement Officer.2.03140.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Comb Struct/Mech Inspector.2.03150.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Comml Electrical Inspector.3.03144.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Comml Mech Inspector.2.03131.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Comml Plumbing Inspector.3.03137.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Communications Analyst03659.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Communications Tech.1.03656.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39		3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Communications Tech.2.03655.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Community Svcs Counselor.I.03164.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Community Svcs Counselor.II.03165.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Court Op Spec, Senior0311.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Court Operations Spec0310.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Crime Analyst03407.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33				4220.67	4388.80		4738.93	4953.87	
Custodial Worker.I.03601.	03.A09	14.97	15.47	16.12	16.67	17.26	17.88	2594.80	2681.47	2794.13	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20
Custodial Worker.II.03602.	03.A11	16.12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	2794.13	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73
Customer Svcs Rep.1.03514.	03.A14	17.88	18.53		19.96		21.65		3211.87				3752.67
Customer Svcs Rep.2.03503.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	₈ 21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27

Class Title	Day Orada			Hourly	/ Wage					Monthly	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Dept Tech Support Analyst.I.03182.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Dept Tech Support Analyst.II.10183.	10.A34	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00
Dept Tech Support Technician03181.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Desktop Publishing Spec0319.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Electrician.1.03538.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Electrician.2.03536.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Enforcement Ofcr, Senior0363.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Engineering Associate03175.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Engr Tech.I.03101.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Engr Tech.II.03102.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Engr Tech.III.03103.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Enterprise Business Sys Analyst10816.	10.A29	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	39.77	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00	6893.47
Environ Compliance Spec03506.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Environ Compliance Tech03507.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Facility HVAC Tech03606.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Facility Maint Tech03603.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Facility Maint.I.03611.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73
Facility Maint.II.03612.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Facility Project Leader03617.	03.A25	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07
Fleet Svc Lead Technician03663.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Fleet Svc Technician03664.	03.A20	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93
Flow Monitoring Analyst03113.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Flow Monitoring Oper03512.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Flow Monitoring Tech03115.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
GIS Analyst03893.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
GIS Eng Tech03105.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
GIS Technician03834.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Instrument Tech03504.	03.A26	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33
IT GIS Programmer Analyst, Lead10836.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33
IT GIS Programmer Analyst10835.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7177.73
IT Programmer Analyst, Lead10828.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33
IT Programmer Analyst, Sr10828.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33
IT Programmer Analyst10827.	10.A39	34.19	35.90	37.69	39.57	41.55	43.67	5926.27	6222.67	6532.93	6858.80	7202.00	7569.47
Laboratory Tech.I.03547.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Laboratory Tech.II.03546.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	927.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13

					/ Wage	•				Monthl	y Salary		I
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Librarian, Senior03311.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Librarian03306.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33		28.58	4054.27		4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Library Associate03312.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47		24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Library Asst.I.03303.	03.A08	14.64	15.12	15.57	16.25	16.81	17.38	2537.60	2620.80	2698.80	2816.67	2913.73	3012.53
Library Asst.II.03304.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73
Library Asst.III.03305.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Natural Infrastructure Spec0395.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Network Analyst, Sr10825.	10.A36	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	42.18	43.67	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7311.20	7569.47
Network Analyst10847.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7177.73
Network Tech, Lead10833.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7177.73
Network Technician03830.	03.A33	26.62	27.95	29.30	30.79	32.34	33.97	4614.13	4844.67	5078.67	5336.93	5605.60	5888.13
Office Assistant035.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73
Oracle Data Base Admin10837.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Lead10845.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Sr10845.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53
Oracle Programmer Analyst10844.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33
Parking Enforcement Offcr0352.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73
Parks Maint Operator03361.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Parks Project Coord03341.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Parts & Supply Clerk0346.	03.A12	16.67	17.26	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	2889.47	2991.73	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73
Permit Specialist032.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Permit Tech0368.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Planner.I.03198.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Planner.II.03200.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Planner.III.10201.	10.A28	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00
Plans Examiner.I.03138.	03.A24	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	32.33	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87
Plans Examiner.II.03139.	03.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Police Property Tech03404.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Police Records Tech03401.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Program Coordinator03205.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
PW Crew Leader03516.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47			3459.73				4054.27	4220.67
PW Dev & Inspection Spec03505.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
PW Facility Maint Oper03549.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
PW Maint Oper.I.03631.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
PW Maint Oper.II.03641.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	₀₆ 21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27

	l			Hourly	/ Wage	<u>-</u>				Monthl	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
PW Project Leader03517.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
PW Signs & Markings Worker03531.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Real Property Svcs Spec10211.	10.A27	29.77	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	5160.13	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73
Records Specialist03400.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Relocation/Real Est Title Spec03171.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Reprographics Coord0344.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Reprographics Spec0342.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Security Officer0337.	03.A04	12.88	13.52	14.18	14.92	15.66	16.45	2232.53	2343.47	2457.87	2586.13	2714.40	2851.33
Sewer Maint & Repair Tech03529.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Signal Technician03658.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Solutions Architect10839.	10.A40	38.34	39.94	41.62	43.37	45.20	46.87	6645.60	6922.93	7214.13	7517.47	7834.67	8124.13
Staff Assistant.I.0312.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
System Analyst, Sr10840.	10.A37		37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85		6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33
Systems Analyst, Lead10841.	10.A38	37.72	39.60	41.59	43.67	45.85	48.13	6538.13	6864.00	7208.93	7569.47	7947.33	8342.53
Systems Tech03522.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33
Telecommunications Analyst1087.	10.A35	36.39	37.46	38.57	39.75	40.95	41.41	6307.60	6493.07	6685.47	6890.00	7098.00	7177.73
Telecommunications Tech0391.	03.A19	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87
Telephone Report Spec, Sr03387.	03.A17	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67
Telephone Report Spec03388.	03.A15	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80
Traffic Tech, Senior03118.	03.A22	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13
Traffic Tech03117.	03.A20	22.47	23.39	24.35							4388.80	4563.87	4738.93
Tree Trimmer03340.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Water Meter Svc Worker.1.03510.	03.A14	17.88	18.53	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	3099.20	3211.87	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67
Water Meter Svc Worker.2.03511.	03.A16	19.21	19.96	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	3329.73	3459.73	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27
Water Qual Tech03123.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
Water Treatment Oper03515.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87
Web Developer10818.	10.A34	31.00	32.33	33.71	35.05	36.46	38.10	5373.33	5603.87	5843.07	6075.33	6319.73	6604.00
WTP Operator.1.03550.	03.A18	20.80	21.65	22.47	23.39	24.35	25.32	3605.33	3752.67	3894.80	4054.27	4220.67	4388.80
WTP Operator.2.03553.	03.A21	23.39	24.35	_				4054.27	4220.67	4388.80		4738.93	4953.87
WTP Operator.3.03561.	03.A23	25.32	26.33				31.00		4563.87	4738.93		5160.13	5373.33
WTP Tech.I.03556.	03.A21			_					4220.67			4738.93	
WTP Tech.II.03552.	03.A23	25.32	26.33	27.34	28.58	29.77	31.00	4388.80	4563.87	4738.93	4953.87	5160.13	5373.33

Olera Title	Day One de			Hourly	Wage					Monthly	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Accountant0332.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80
Accountant.II.1030.	10.A30	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20
Acctg Assistant, Sr0327.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Acctg Assistant0326.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Admin Analyst.I.0388.	03.A19	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73
Admin Analyst.II.0389.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Airport Maint Oper03691.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Automotive Svc Worker03661.	03.A13	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13
Bldg Inspector, Senior03136.	03.A28	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	38.86	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27	6735.73
Buyer Assistant0351.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Buyer0349.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
CADD Technician03111.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Cashier0325.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Civil Eng Asst03110.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
Clerk Dispatcher039.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Clerk-Messenger0340.	03.A08	14.93	15.42	15.88	16.58	17.15	17.73	2587.87	2672.80	2752.53	2873.87	2972.67	3073.20
Code Enforcement Officer, Sr03143.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80
Code Enforcement Officer.1.03157.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Code Enforcement Officer.2.03140.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Comb Struct/Mech Inspector.2.03150.	03.A25	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20
Comml Electrical Inspector.3.03144.	03.A27	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27
Comml Mech Inspector.2.03131.	03.A25	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20
Comml Plumbing Inspector.3.03137.	03.A27	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27
Communications Analyst03659.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
Communications Tech.1.03656.	03.A17	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60
Communications Tech.2.03655.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Community Svcs Counselor.I.03164.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Community Svcs Counselor.II.03165.	03.A18	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20
Court Op Spec, Senior0311.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Court Operations Spec0310.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Crime Analyst03407.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Custodial Worker.I.03601.	03.A09	15.27	15.78	16.44	17.00	17.61	18.24	2646.80	2735.20	2849.60	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60
Custodial Worker.II.03602.	03.A11	16.44	17.00	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	2849.60	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60
Customer Svcs Rep.1.03514.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
Customer Svcs Rep.2.03503.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	022.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73

					/ Wage					Monthly	y Salary		$\overline{}$
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	/ Wage	5	6	1	2	3	4 4	5	6
Dept Tech Support Analyst.I.03182.	03.A25	27.89		_	31.62		34.38			5264.13		5716.53	
Dept Tech Support Analyst.II.10183.	10.A34	31.62	32.98				38.86		5716.53				6735.73
Dept Tech Support Technician03181.	03.A22	24.84			27.89						4834.27		5264.13
Desktop Publishing Spec0319.	03.A16	19.59					23.86			3678.13			
Electrician.1.03538.	03.A25	27.89	29.15		31.62	_	34.38			5264.13		5716.53	
Electrician.2.03536.	03.A27	30.37	31.62	_				5264.13					6446.27
Enforcement Ofcr, Senior0363.	03.A14	18.24	18.90				22.08		3276.00			3678.13	
Engineering Associate03175.	03.A27	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27
Engr Tech.I.03101.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Engr Tech.II.03102.	03.A19	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	3827.20	3972.80		4305.60	4477.20	4655.73
Engr Tech.III.03103.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Enterprise Business Sys Analyst10816.	10.A29	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	38.86	40.57	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27	6735.73	7032.13
Environ Compliance Spec03506.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
Environ Compliance Tech03507.	03.A18	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20
Facility HVAC Tech03606.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Facility Maint Tech03603.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Facility Maint.I.03611.	03.A12	17.00	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07
Facility Maint.II.03612.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Facility Project Leader03617.	03.A25	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20
Fleet Svc Lead Technician03663.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Fleet Svc Technician03664.	03.A20	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27
Flow Monitoring Analyst03113.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80
Flow Monitoring Oper03512.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Flow Monitoring Tech03115.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
GIS Analyst03893.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
GIS Eng Tech03105.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
GIS Technician03834.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Instrument Tech03504.	03.A26	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67
IT GIS Programmer Analyst, Lead10836.	10.A37		38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77		6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80
IT GIS Programmer Analyst10835.	10.A35	37.12	38.21	39.34	40.55	41.77	42.24	6434.13	6623.07	6818.93	7028.67	7240.13	7321.60
IT Programmer Analyst, Lead10828.	10.A37		38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77		6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80
IT Programmer Analyst, Sr10828.	10.A37		38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77		6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80
IT Programmer Analyst10827.	10.A39	34.87	36.62						6347.47	6662.93	6995.73	7345.87	7720.27
Laboratory Tech.I.03547.	03.A19	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73
Laboratory Tech.II.03546.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	₀ 27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13

·	l			Hourly	Wage					Monthl	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Librarian, Senior03311.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
Librarian03306.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Library Associate03312.	03.A17	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60
Library Asst.I.03303.	03.A08	14.93	15.42	15.88	16.58	17.15	17.73	2587.87	2672.80	2752.53	2873.87	2972.67	3073.20
Library Asst.II.03304.	03.A12	17.00	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07
Library Asst.III.03305.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Natural Infrastructure Spec0395.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Network Analyst, Sr10825.	10.A36	38.21	39.34	40.55	41.77	43.02	44.54	6623.07	6818.93	7028.67	7240.13	7456.80	7720.27
Network Analyst10847.	10.A35	37.12	38.21	39.34	40.55	41.77	42.24	6434.13	6623.07	6818.93	7028.67	7240.13	7321.60
Network Tech, Lead10833.	10.A35	37.12	38.21	39.34	40.55	41.77	42.24	6434.13	6623.07	6818.93	7028.67	7240.13	7321.60
Network Technician03830.	03.A33	27.15	28.51	29.89	31.41	32.99	34.65	4706.00	4941.73	5180.93	5444.40	5718.27	6006.00
Office Assistant035.	03.A12	17.00	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07
Oracle Data Base Admin10837.	10.A38	38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77	49.09	6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80	8508.93
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Lead10845.	10.A38	38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77	49.09	6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80	8508.93
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Sr10845.	10.A38	38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77	49.09	6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80	8508.93
Oracle Programmer Analyst10844.	10.A37		38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77		6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80
Parking Enforcement Offcr0352.	03.A12	17.00	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07
Parks Maint Operator03361.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Parks Project Coord03341.	03.A19	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73
Parts & Supply Clerk0346.	03.A12	17.00	17.61	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	2946.67	3052.40	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07
Permit Specialist032.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Permit Tech0368.	03.A17	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60
Planner.I.03198.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Planner.II.03200.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
Planner.III.10201.	10.A28	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	38.86	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27	6735.73
Plans Examiner.I.03138.	03.A24	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	32.98	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53
Plans Examiner.II.03139.	03.A27	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27
Police Property Tech03404.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Police Records Tech03401.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Program Coordinator03205.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86					4477.20		4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
PW Crew Leader03516.	03.A17	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60
PW Dev & Inspection Spec03505.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15			4477.20			5052.67	5264.13	5480.80
PW Facility Maint Oper03549.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
PW Maint Oper.I.03631.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
PW Maint Oper.II.03641.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	₀ ₄22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73

Class Title	Day Crade			Hourly	/ Wage					Monthly	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
PW Project Leader03517.	03.A19	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73
PW Signs & Markings Worker03531.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Real Property Svcs Spec10211.	10.A27	30.37	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	5264.13	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27
Records Specialist03400.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Relocation/Real Est Title Spec03171.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Reprographics Coord0344.	03.A18	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20
Reprographics Spec0342.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Security Officer0337.	03.A04	13.14	13.79	14.46	15.22	15.97	16.78	2277.60	2390.27	2506.40	2638.13	2768.13	2908.53
Sewer Maint & Repair Tech03529.	03.A17	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60
Signal Technician03658.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Solutions Architect10839.	10.A40	39.11	40.74	42.45	44.24	46.10	47.81	6779.07	7061.60	7358.00	7668.27	7990.67	8287.07
Staff Assistant.I.0312.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20
System Analyst, Sr10840.	10.A37		38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77		6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80
Systems Analyst, Lead10841.	10.A38	38.47	40.39	42.42	44.54	46.77	49.09	6668.13	7000.93	7352.80	7720.27	8106.80	8508.93
Systems Tech03522.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80
Telecommunications Analyst1087.	10.A35	37.12	38.21	39.34	40.55	41.77	42.24	6434.13	6623.07	6818.93	7028.67	7240.13	7321.60
Telecommunications Tech0391.	03.A19	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73
Telephone Report Spec, Sr03387.	03.A17	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60
Telephone Report Spec03388.	03.A15	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	3276.00	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80
Traffic Tech, Senior03118.	03.A22	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13
Traffic Tech03117.	03.A20	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	26.86	27.89	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27
Tree Trimmer03340.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22		22.92				3678.13	3827.20		
Water Meter Svc Worker.1.03510.	03.A14	18.24	18.90	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	3161.60	3276.00			3678.13	3827.20
Water Meter Svc Worker.2.03511.	03.A16	19.59	20.36	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	3395.60	3529.07	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73
Water Qual Tech03123.	03.A18	21.22	22.08	22.92	23.86	24.84	25.83	3678.13	3827.20	3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	4477.20
Water Treatment Oper03515.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83		27.89			4305.60	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67
Web Developer10818.	10.A34	31.62	32.98	34.38	35.75	37.19	38.86	5480.80	5716.53	5959.20	6196.67	6446.27	6735.73
WTP Operator.1.03550.	03.A18	21.22	22.08			24.84				3972.80	4135.73	4305.60	
WTP Operator.2.03553.	03.A21	23.86	24.84	25.83		27.89			4305.60	4477.20			5052.67
WTP Operator.3.03561.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89		30.37			4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80
WTP Tech.I.03556.	03.A21	23.86	_			_	_	4135.73					
WTP Tech.II.03552.	03.A23	25.83	26.86	27.89	29.15	30.37	31.62	4477.20	4655.73	4834.27	5052.67	5264.13	5480.80

01 Till-	D O :			Hourly	/ Wage					Monthly	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Accountant0332.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60
Accountant.II.1030.	10.A30	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87
Acctg Assistant, Sr0327.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Acctg Assistant0326.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Admin Analyst.I.0388.	03.A19	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00
Admin Analyst.II.0389.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Airport Maint Oper03691.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Automotive Svc Worker03661.	03.A13	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67
Bldg Inspector, Senior03136.	03.A28	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	39.93	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07	6921.20
Buyer Assistant0351.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Buyer0349.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
CADD Technician03111.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Cashier0325.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Civil Eng Asst03110.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
Clerk Dispatcher039.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Clerk-Messenger0340.	03.A08	15.34	15.84	16.32	17.04	17.62	18.22	2658.93	2745.60	2828.80	2953.60	3054.13	3158.13
Code Enforcement Officer, Sr03143.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60
Code Enforcement Officer.1.03157.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Code Enforcement Officer.2.03140.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Comb Struct/Mech Inspector.2.03150.	03.A25	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33		5191.33				6123.87
Comml Electrical Inspector.3.03144.	03.A27	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07
Comml Mech Inspector.2.03131.	03.A25	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87
Comml Plumbing Inspector.3.03137.	03.A27	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07
Communications Analyst03659.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
Communications Tech.1.03656.	03.A17	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47
Communications Tech.2.03655.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
Community Svcs Counselor.I.03164.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Community Svcs Counselor.II.03165.	03.A18	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27
Court Op Spec, Senior0311.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Court Operations Spec0310.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Crime Analyst03407.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Custodial Worker.I.03601.	03.A09	15.69	16.21	16.89	17.47	18.09	18.74	2719.60	2809.73	2927.60	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27
Custodial Worker.II.03602.	03.A11	16.89	17.47	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	2927.60	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20
Customer Svcs Rep.1.03514.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Customer Svcs Rep.2.03503.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	ე⊋2.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13

Class Title	Day Crade			Hourly	/ Wage					Monthly	y Salary		
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Dept Tech Support Analyst.I.03182.	03.A25	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87
Dept Tech Support Analyst.II.10183.	10.A34	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	39.93	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07	6921.20
Dept Tech Support Technician03181.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Desktop Publishing Spec0319.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Electrician.1.03538.	03.A25	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87
Electrician.2.03536.	03.A27	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07
Enforcement Ofcr, Senior0363.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Engineering Associate03175.	03.A27	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07
Engr Tech.I.03101.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Engr Tech.II.03102.	03.A19	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00
Engr Tech.III.03103.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
Enterprise Business Sys Analyst10816.	10.A29	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	39.93	41.69	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07	6921.20	7226.27
Environ Compliance Spec03506.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
Environ Compliance Tech03507.	03.A18	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27
Facility HVAC Tech03606.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Facility Maint Tech03603.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
Facility Maint.I.03611.	03.A12	17.47	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13
Facility Maint.II.03612.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Facility Project Leader03617.	03.A25	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87
Fleet Svc Lead Technician03663.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
Fleet Svc Technician03664.	03.A20	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73
Flow Monitoring Analyst03113.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60
Flow Monitoring Oper03512.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Flow Monitoring Tech03115.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
GIS Analyst03893.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
GIS Eng Tech03105.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
GIS Technician03834.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Instrument Tech03504.	03.A26	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53
IT GIS Programmer Analyst, Lead10836.	10.A37		39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06		6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40
IT GIS Programmer Analyst10835.	10.A35	38.14	39.26	40.42	41.67	42.92	43.40	6610.93	6805.07	7006.13	7222.80	7439.47	7522.67
IT Programmer Analyst, Lead10828.	10.A37		39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06		6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40
IT Programmer Analyst, Sr10828.	10.A37		39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06		6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40
IT Programmer Analyst10827.	10.A39	35.83	37.63	39.50	41.47	43.55	45.76	6210.53	6522.53	6846.67	7188.13	7548.67	7931.73
Laboratory Tech.I.03547.	03.A19	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00
Laboratory Tech.II.03546.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	₀ 2 8.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73

					/ Wage	i3tilic				Monthly	y Salary		$\overline{}$
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Librarian, Senior03311.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
Librarian03306.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60		29.95		4423.47		4784.00		5191.33
Library Associate03312.	03.A17	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47
Library Asst.I.03303.	03.A08	15.34	15.84	16.32	17.04	17.62	18.22	2658.93	2745.60	2828.80	2953.60	3054.13	3158.13
Library Asst.II.03304.	03.A12	17.47	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13
Library Asst.III.03305.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Natural Infrastructure Spec0395.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Network Analyst, Sr10825.	10.A36	39.26	40.42	41.67	42.92	44.20	45.76	6805.07	7006.13	7222.80	7439.47	7661.33	7931.73
Network Analyst10847.	10.A35	38.14	39.26	40.42	41.67	42.92	43.40	6610.93	6805.07	7006.13	7222.80	7439.47	7522.67
Network Tech, Lead10833.	10.A35	38.14	39.26	40.42	41.67	42.92	43.40	6610.93	6805.07	7006.13	7222.80	7439.47	7522.67
Network Technician03830.	03.A33	27.90	29.29	30.71	32.27	33.90	35.60	4836.00	5076.93	5323.07	5593.47	5876.00	6170.67
Office Assistant035.	03.A12	17.47	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13
Oracle Data Base Admin10837.	10.A38	39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06	50.44	6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40	8742.93
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Lead10845.	10.A38	39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06	50.44	6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40	8742.93
Oracle Programmer Analyst, Sr10845.	10.A38	39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06	50.44	6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40	8742.93
Oracle Programmer Analyst10844.	10.A37		39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06		6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40
Parking Enforcement Offcr0352.	03.A12	17.47	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13
Parks Maint Operator03361.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Parks Project Coord03341.	03.A19	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00
Parts & Supply Clerk0346.	03.A12	17.47	18.09	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	3028.13	3135.60	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13
Permit Specialist032.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Permit Tech0368.	03.A17	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47
Planner.I.03198.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
Planner.II.03200.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
Planner.III.10201.	10.A28	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	39.93	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07	6921.20
Plans Examiner.I.03138.	03.A24	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	33.89	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27
Plans Examiner.II.03139.	03.A27	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07
Police Property Tech03404.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Police Records Tech03401.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Program Coordinator03205.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
PW Crew Leader03516.	03.A17	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47
PW Dev & Inspection Spec03505.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60
PW Facility Maint Oper03549.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
PW Maint Oper.I.03631.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
PW Maint Oper.II.03641.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	₀ 2 2.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13

Olasa Title	Hourly Wage					Monthly Salary							
Class Title	Pay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
PW Project Leader03517.	03.A19	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00
PW Signs & Markings Worker03531.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Real Property Svcs Spec10211.	10.A27	31.21	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	5409.73	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07
Records Specialist03400.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Relocation/Real Est Title Spec03171.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Reprographics Coord0344.	03.A18	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27
Reprographics Spec0342.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Security Officer0337.	03.A04	13.50	14.17	14.86	15.64	16.41	17.24	2340.00	2456.13	2575.73	2710.93	2844.40	2988.27
Sewer Maint & Repair Tech03529.	03.A17	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47
Signal Technician03658.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Solutions Architect10839.	10.A40	40.19	41.86	43.62	45.46	47.37	49.12	6966.27	7255.73	7560.80	7879.73	8210.80	8514.13
Staff Assistant.I.0312.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
System Analyst, Sr10840.	10.A37		39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06		6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40
Systems Analyst, Lead10841.	10.A38	39.53	41.50	43.59	45.76	48.06	50.44	6851.87	7193.33	7555.60	7931.73	8330.40	8742.93
Systems Tech03522.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60
Telecommunications Analyst1087.	10.A35	38.14	39.26	40.42	41.67	42.92	43.40	6610.93	6805.07	7006.13	7222.80	7439.47	7522.67
Telecommunications Tech0391.	03.A19	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00
Telephone Report Spec, Sr03387.	03.A17	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47
Telephone Report Spec03388.	03.A15	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00
Traffic Tech, Senior03118.	03.A22	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73
Traffic Tech03117.	03.A20	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73
Tree Trimmer03340.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Water Meter Svc Worker.1.03510.	03.A14	18.74	19.42	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	3248.27	3366.13	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93
Water Meter Svc Worker.2.03511.	03.A16	20.13	20.92	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	3489.20	3626.13	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13
Water Qual Tech03123.	03.A18	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27
Water Treatment Oper03515.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
Web Developer10818.	10.A34	32.49	33.89	35.33	36.73	38.21	39.93	5631.60	5874.27	6123.87	6366.53	6623.07	6921.20
WTP Operator.1.03550.	03.A18	21.80	22.69	23.55	24.52	25.52	26.54	3778.67	3932.93	4082.00	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27
WTP Operator.2.03553.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
WTP Operator.3.03561.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	_			32.49		4784.00			5409.73	
WTP Tech.I.03556.	03.A21	24.52	25.52	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	4250.13	4423.47	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33
WTP Tech.II.03552.	03.A23	26.54	27.60	28.66	29.95	31.21	32.49	4600.27	4784.00	4967.73	5191.33	5409.73	5631.60

APPENDIX A 03 AFSCME – Salem Housing Authority 01-Oct-2015 through 30-Sep-2016 1.5% Salary Adjustment

Class Title	Pay Grade	Hourly Wage				Monthly Salary							
Class Title	r ay Grade	1	2	3	4	5	6	1	2	3	4	5	6
Accountant HA0332.	03.A93	24.46	25.44	26.41	27.62	28.75	29.95	4239.73	4409.60	4577.73	4787.47	4983.33	5191.33
Acctg Assistant HA, Sr0327.	03.A86	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	21.71	22.59	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07	3915.60
Dept Tech Support Analyst HA.I.03182.	03.A95	26.41	27.62	28.75	29.95	31.23	32.57	4577.73	4787.47	4983.33	5191.33	5413.20	5645.47
Family Self-Sufficiency Coord Field03227.	03.A86	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	21.71	22.59	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07	3915.60
Family Self-Sufficiency Coord03227.	03.A86	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	21.71	22.59	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07	3915.60
Housing Lead Maint Mechanic03145.	03.A89	20.91	21.71	22.59	23.53	24.46	25.44	3624.40	3763.07	3915.60	4078.53	4239.73	4409.60
Housing Maint Mechanic03146.	03.A85	17.89	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	21.71	3100.93	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07
Housing Quality Standards Inspector03228.	03.A85	17.89	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	21.71	3100.93	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07
Housing Specialist03229.	03.A88	20.10	20.91	21.71	22.59	23.53	24.46	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07	3915.60	4078.53	4239.73
Office Assistant HA035.	03.A82	16.10	16.68	17.28	17.89	18.55	19.29	2790.67	2891.20	2995.20	3100.93	3215.33	3343.60
Program Coordinator HA03205.	03.A92	23.53	24.46	25.44	26.41	27.62	28.75	4078.53	4239.73	4409.60	4577.73	4787.47	4983.33
Staff Assistant HA.I.0312.	03.A84	17.28	17.89	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	2995.20	3100.93	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40
Tenant Relations Asst03230.	03.A86	18.55	19.29	20.10	20.91	21.71	22.59	3215.33	3343.60	3484.00	3624.40	3763.07	3915.60

APPENDIX B - SELECTIVE SALARY ADJUSTMENTS

AFSCME Selective Salary Adjustments January 1, 2016

Job Title	From Range	Max	To Range	Max
Parking Enforcement Officer	A.11	\$18.65	A.12	\$19.38
PW Maint Operator I	A.13	\$20.19	A.14	\$21.02

^{*}Actual dollar figures may vary depending on salary adjustments, if any, agreed to in year one.

APPENDIX C - BUILDING AND SAFETY INCENTIVE PAY

- 1. Purpose: this program is to encourage Building & Safety employees to maximize the number of current certifications held in building inspection, plans examining, and other areas defined below. Employees that receive compensation for holding additional approved certification above those required by their job descriptions are subject to being required to perform all assigned duties covered by the approve certification for which they are being compensated.
- 2. This incentive program applies to all Building & Safety employees except employees employed in the following job classes:

Permit Specialist Other Clerical Employees

- 3. Monthly dollar amount of incentive pay: Consider only those certifications listed on the chart below, that are beyond the minimum required of the employee's current job class. Additional certification may be added to this list with the approval of the Building Official, such additions once added, will have a value of one (1) point for employees covered by this program that hold such certifications. The parties further agree that should the State of Oregon add, delete, substantially alter or modify requirements for certifications listed within this provision, that they will enter bargaining regarding the impact of such changes as required by ORS 243.698.
- 4. By job description each employee is required to hold a defined number of approved certifications. Employees, who hold additional approved certifications, as defined below, shall be eligible to receive incentive pay. The employee's acceptance of such incentive pay shall place upon the employee the requirement that they perform all assigned work covered by that/those certifications for up to one half of a full pay period (40 hours) with no additional compensation above the certification pay they are receiving. Employees who are assigned to work outside of their normal job duties based upon the additional certifications they possess, shall receive Working-out-of-Class pay only if such an assignment is scheduled to last more than a half of a full pay period.
- 5. Employees shall be deemed to "possess" the certification only after they have notified their supervisor and provided a copy of the approved certification to that supervisor to be placed in their personnel file. Pay for additional Certifications shall be begin on the first day of the next pay period after such notifications has been received by the Building & Safety Division.

TYPE		POINTS								
	Commercial	Residential	Other							
	Possess	Possess	Possess							
Electrical	5	3								
Plumbing	5	3								
Structural	4	2								
Structural B	3									
Mechanical	4	2								
Mechanical B	3									
Plans Examining	4	2								
Plans Examining B	3									
Plans Examining & FLS	5									
Manufactured Home			1							
Park/Camp			1							
Medical Gas			1							

6. A flat dollar amount shall be added to the employee base pay according to the following schedule:

TOTAL POINTS	ADD TO MONTHLY BASE
15 plus	\$175
10 plus	\$125
5 plus	\$75
2 plus	\$61

APPENDIX D - FLEET SERVICES INCENTIVE PAY

INCENTIVE PAY (HOURLY): FLEET SERVICES TECHNICIANS

- Purpose: This program is intended to encourage Fleet Service Technicians to increase and demonstrate their technical knowledge in their craft. The City recognizes the value of this expanded knowledge applied to maintenance and repair of fleet equipment through the payment of incentive pay to qualifying Technicians.
- 2. This incentive program applies to all Fleet Service Technicians: Fleet Service Technicians shall qualify for incentive pay by achieving and maintaining current certain professional certifications. Eligible professional certifications are achieved through passing tests in the Automotive Service Excellence (ASE) and Emergency Vehicle Technician (EVT) programs. Those certifications eligible for incentive pay are shown in the table below.

All Fleet Service Technicians shall be required to obtain a minimum of four (4) ASE (Truck and/or Auto) or EVT certifications within twelve (12) months of the signing of this contract. All Fleet Service Technicians shall be required to obtain a minimum of eight (8) ASE (Truck and/or Auto) or EVT certifications within eighteen (18) months of the signing of this contract. Failure to meet the timelines, maintain the certification as noted in this paragraph or to satisfactorily perform may result in disciplinary action up to and including termination of employment.

- 3. Testing fees and evidence of certification: Employees pay their own exam fees, but will be reimbursed on successful completion of the certification exam(s) and provision of a copy of the appropriate certificate(s) to their supervisor. Incentive pay shall commence on the first day of the next pay period after such notification has been received by the supervisor. Continued eligibility for incentive pay will be contingent on employees remaining certified and providing evidence of re-certification in accordance with the terms of the certification programs.
- 4. Maximum Incentive Pay: Maximum total incentive for all certifications is one dollar and twenty-five cents (\$1.25) per hour.

INCENTIVE PAY (HOURLY): FLEET SERVICES TECHNICIANS

INCENTIVE

- Any single certification is 5 cents per hour
- Any Master certification is 20 cents per hour (cumulative)
- Any Level 2 certification is an additional 10 cents per hour (cumulative)

CERTIFICATIONS

ASE AUTO	ASE TRUCK	EMERGENCY VEHICLE TECHNICIAN (EVT)
A1 – Engine Repair	T1 – Gasoline Engines	F1 – Maintenance, Inspection, and
711 Engine Repair	Ti Gasamis Engines	Testing of Fire Apparatus
A2 – Automatic	T2 – Diesel Engines	F2 – Design & Performance
Transmission/Transaxle		Standards of Fire Apparatus
A3 – Manual Drive Train & Axles	T3 – Drive Train	F3 – Fire Pumps & Accessories
		(Level 2)
A4 – Suspension & Steering	T4 – Brakes	F4 – Fire Apparatus Electrical
		Systems (Level 2)
A5 – Brakes	T5 – Suspension & Steering	F5 – Aerial Fire Apparatus (Level 3
		Master)
A6 – Electrical/Electronic Systems	T6 – Electrical/Electronic Systems	F6 – Allison Automatic
		Transmissions (Level 3 Master)
A7 – Heating & Air Conditioning	T7 - Heating, Ventilation & Air	
	Conditioning (HVAC)	
A8 – Engine Performance	T8 – Preventive Maintenance	E-0 – Maintenance, Inspection, and
	Inspection	Testing of Ambulances
A9 – Light Vehicle Diesel Engine		E-1 – Design & Performance of
		Ambulances
		E-2 – Ambulance Electrical Systems
		(Level 2)
L1 – Advanced Engine Performance		E-3 – Ambulance Heating, Air-
		conditioning & Ventilation (Level 2)
L2 – Electronic Diesel Engine		
Diagnosis		

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

(MOA)

Between the

American Federation of State, County, & Municipal Employees, AFSCME Local 2067 and the City of Salem

AFSCME Local 2067 (AFSCME) and the City of Salem (City) enter into the following agreement regarding probationary probation for Police Records Technician classification:

The collective bargaining agreement between AFSCME Local 2067 and the City of Salem states, in pertinent part, in Section 15.5 Probationary Periods for Career Employees a): "Career employees who are promoted to a different classification shall serve a six (6) month probationary period in that different position".

Police Records Technician classification has a structured on-the-job training program that takes approximately nine (9) months to complete. New employee probationary period of twelve (12) months provides adequate time to train the new employees. A promotional or lateral appointment to the Police Records Technician however, does not provide the training period required to be independent and competent in this position.

In an effort to allow adequate time for training and assessing the employee's performance to ensure established performance standards are met, before the employee is off probation, parties agree as follows:

- Probationary period for career employees following a promotion or transfer into the Police Records Technician classification shall be nine (9) months.
- If in the future, the new employee training program for Police Records Technician classification is shortened to six (6) months or less, the probationary period for career employees shall revert back to six (6) months.

IT IS AGREED THIS day of August 17, 2015	
,	×
For the City:	For AFSCME Local 2067:
Myra Harry Human Resources Director	Council Representative
. (

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT

The Housing Authority for the City of Salem and AFSCME Local 2067 agree that
for the duration of the current collective bargaining contract (FY 2015-16 - FY 2017-
2018), the parties will meet no later than August 1 st on each calendar year for purposes
of bargaining a yearly wage adjustment. The parties understand that the commitment to
meet does not guarantee that there will be an increase in wages. The availability of
wage adjustments will be based on available funds, the operational needs of SHA, and
is subject to the approval of the SHA Board.

Dated	this	day of	,	201	15.
-------	------	--------	---	-----	-----